

SFERA-III

Solar Facilities for the European Research Area

Standardised figures of merit for reactors. Deliverable D8.3

Estimated delivery date:	21.12.2020
Actual delivery date:	02.04.2021
Lead beneficiary:	ETHZ
Person responsible:	Brendan Bulfin
Deliverable type:	\boxtimes R \Box DEM \Box DEC \Box OTHER \Box ETHICS \Box ORDP
Dissemination level:	\boxtimes PU \square CO \square EU-RES \square EU-CON \square EU-SEC





THIS PROJECT HAS RECEIVED FUNDING FROM THE EUROPEAN UNION'S HORIZON 2020 RESEARCH AND INNOVATION PROGRAMME UNDER GRANT AGREEMENT NO **823802**



AUTHORS

Author	Institution	E-mail
Brendan Bulfin	ETHZ	bulfinb@ethz.ch
Miguel Miranda	LNEG	miguel.miranda@lneg.pt
Pedro Azevedo	LNEG	pedro.azevedo@lneg.pt
Aldo Steinfeld	ETHZ	Aldo.steinfeld@ethz.ch

DOCUMENT HISTORY

Version	Date	Change
1	10.08.2020	Draft version
2	07.01.2021	Merged LNEG literature review and implemented suggested changes from reviewers
3	03.03.2021	Implemented changes suggested by Aldo Steinfeld

VALIDATION

Reviewers		Validation date
DLR	Martin Roeb	21.09.2020
CEA	Valéry Vuillerme	12.10.2020
CEA	Sylvain Rodat	12.10.2020
Project Coordinator	Ricardo Sánchez	02.04.2021

DISTRIBUTION LIST

Date	Recipients
10.09.2020	Task 8.2 contact list

Disclaimer

The content of this publication reflects only the author's view and not necessary those of the European Commission. Furthermore, the Commission is not responsible for any use that may be made of the information this publication contains.



Executive Summary

In this report we outline figures of merit ¹ (or performance indicators) for monitoring and evaluating the performance of solar fuel production reactors. The work was carried out as part of *Task 8.2 Protocols for monitoring and evaluating the performance of solar reactors.* In order to disseminate the protocols to a wider audience, the contents of part A of the report have also been submitted for publication in a special issue of *Frontiers in Energy* titled *Advanced Water Splitting Technologies Development: Best Practices and Protocols* [Bulfin, Miranda & Steinfeld, 2021 *submitted*].

Concentrated solar energy offers a source for renewable high-temperature process heat that can be used to efficiently drive endothermic chemical processes, converting the entire spectrum of solar radiation into chemical energy. In particular, solar-driven thermochemical processes for the production of fuels include reforming of methane and other hydrocarbons, gasification of biomass, coal, and other carbonaceous feedstock, and metal oxide redox cycles. A notable issue in the development of these processes and their associated solar reactors is the lack of consistent reporting methods for experimental demonstrations and modelling studies, which complicates the benchmarking of the technologies. In this report we formulate dimensionless performance indicators based on mass and energy balances of such reacting systems, namely: energy efficiency, conversion extent, selectivity, and yield. These are developed by reviewing the literature (Part B) and by considering standard chemical engineering conventions. Examples are outlined for the processes mentioned above. We then provide guidelines for reporting on such reactors and processes and suggest performance benchmarking on four key criteria: efficiency, conversion extent, selectivity, and performance stability.

¹ The terminology of performance indicators is used in this text as opposed to figures of merit. A figure of merit is usually a unit less parameter that *alone* can be used to benchmark a device, and it is usually a combination of several performance areas. Given the variety of chemical processes covered it is not reasonable to formulate a single figure of merit, so that multiple performance indicators are required.



Table of Contents

Executive Summary	3
Table of Contents	4
Part A: Performance Indicators	5
1. Energy efficiency	7
2. Conversion extent, selectivity, and yield	13
3. Stability	16
4. Examples of the performance indicators	17
5. Summary of reporting protocols	23
6. References	25
Part B: Literature Review	30
1. Introduction	32
2. Solar reactors thermochemical processes	34
2.1. Gasification	35
2.2. Pyrolysis	42
2.3. Redox reactions	46
3. Conclusions	54
4. References	56
5. Data base references	60



Part A: Performance Indicators

Concentrated solar power plants have been established for large-scale renewable power generation in areas with high direct normal irradiance (DNI). These plants convert the entire spectrum of DNI into high-temperature heat, which in turn is used by a heat engine to generate electricity. Alternatively, heat can be used to drive endothermic chemical processes [Romero & Steinfeld, 2012, Yadav & Banerjee 2016], converting solar energy into chemical energy, with the chemical products acting as energy carriers. A promising application in this area is the production of solar fuels. In particular, syngas – a mixture of H_2 and CO – can be produced via a number of routes as illustrated in Figure 1, and further processed to drop-in transportation fuels such as gasoline and kerosene via established gas-to-liquid technologies. Examples of thermochemical processes for solar fuels production include the gasification of biomass, coal, and other carbonaceous feedstock [Nzihou *et al.* 2012, Piatkowski *et al.*, 2012], reforming of hydrocarbons [Agrafiotis *et al.* 2014], and thermochemical redox cycles [Romero & Steinfeld, 2012]. The solar reactor for effecting these processes is the key component and its performance can be the deciding factor in assessing its



Figure 1. Main process routes for the solar thermochemical production of syngas – a mixture of H_2 and CO that can be further processed to drop-in transportation fuels.



technical and economic feasibility. Thus, when reporting on the R&D of such reactors it is beneficial to follow standard conventions and procedures, so that progress can be benchmarked.

A generic solar thermochemical reactor can be defined as a system with both an energy and mass flow input (see Figure 2), with a thermochemical transformation consuming energy and converting chemical species. It is convenient in chemical engineering to define dimensionless parameters to describe the energy and mass balance, which are independent of scale and process and can be used as performance indicators to benchmark the system. These are the energy efficiency for the energy balance, and the conversion extent, selectivity and yield for the mass balance. In addition, we are also interested in the stability of the process, i.e., its performance over time. All of these aspects will affect the capital and operating cost of any scaled-up fuel production process. In an opinion article in Advanced Science Views, Ozin highlighted the importance of reporting all these performance indicators to assess the feasibility of renewable fuel production technologies [Ozin 2018], and notes that seldom are all four: conversion, selectivity, efficiency and stability, reported on. When they are reported on, the definitions of these parameters often vary, in particular for the efficiency, but also for standardized chemical process parameters such as selectivity and yield. This article aims to tackle these issues by providing clear protocols and definitions of the dimensionless parameters that can be used as performance indicators for reporting on solar fuel reactors. To do this we propose a standardized efficiency definition and outline the already standardized chemical process parameters of conversion extent, selectivity and yield. Examples for applying them to the solar thermochemical processes shown in Figure 1 are provided.



1. Energy efficiency

Consider a general solar thermochemical reactor as illustrated in Figure 2, which has a feedstock input, a product output, energy inputs in the form of heat and auxiliary work, and waste heat output. We draw a boundary around this system and treat it as our domain. The heat input Q is assumed to be provided by concentrated solar energy, either by direct solar irradiation or by using an indirect method of heat transfer from a solar receiver via heat transfer media. The waste heat can include radiation, conduction, and convection losses, and unrecovered sensible and latent heat in the products and materials of construction. The auxiliary work W_{aux} is the additional work that is required for the operation of the reactor, for example pumping work to overcome pressure drops or to operate at vacuum/high pressures or the energy required to separate the inert gas that is consumed during the process.



Figure 2. Generic thermochemical reactor with a feedstock, a product stream, a heat input, waste heat output and some auxiliary work associated with operating the reactor. The heat input is supplied by concentrated solar energy.

The reactor can perform a continuous or a batch process, or a combination of both. The energy efficiency is defined as the fraction of the energy input that is available as chemical energy in the products. It is expressed as,

$$\eta = 1 - \frac{Q_{\text{waste}}}{E_{\text{total}}} \tag{1}$$

where E_{total} is the total thermal energy supplied to the reactor and Q_{waste} is the heat that leaves the system to the surroundings unused. Evidently, η should always have



a value between 0 and 1. W_{aux} is not necessarily an energy consumption taking place within the reactor (e.g., pumping work for operating at vacuum pressures), however it is work that must be done in order for the reactor to operate. It should therefore be accounted for in E_{total} . Since E_{total} is in the form of heat while W_{aux} is in the form of work, we use instead of W_{aux} the equivalent thermal energy input Q_{aux} to an archetype heat engine with a heat-to-work efficiency,

$$Q_{\rm aux} = \frac{W_{\rm aux}}{\eta_{\rm heat-to-work}}.$$
 (2)

Typically, $\eta_{\text{heat-to-work}} = 0.4$. The total energy now includes the heat supplied to the reactor and the heat converted to auxiliary work, $E_{\text{total}} = Q + Q_{\text{aux}}$.

Efficiency is rarely defined explicitly as in Eq. (1) because Q_{waste} is not usually a term that can be directly measured. Let us look at some common efficiency definitions seen in the literature and discuss the pros and cons of each. We first consider a definition based around the second law of thermodynamics,

$$\eta = \frac{\sum_{i}^{\text{products}} n_i G_i - \sum_{i}^{\text{feedstock}} n_i G_i}{E_{\text{total}}},$$
(3)

where *G* denotes the Gibbs free energy, i.e., the theoretical maximum work that can be extracted from the chemicals. Thus, the numerator represents the change in Gibbs free energy of the process, which is equivalent to the theoretical maximum *work* that can potentially be performed by the reverse process. This definition was often used in the pioneering work of Fletcher on solar-driven processes [Noring and Fletcher 1982]. Fletcher also derived a theoretical upper bound for this efficiency, given by:

$$\eta_{\max} = \left(1 - \frac{\sigma T_{\mathrm{H}}^4}{IC}\right) \left(1 - \frac{T_{\mathrm{L}}}{T_{\mathrm{H}}}\right),\tag{4}$$

where *I* is the DNI, *C* is the solar concentration ratio, $T_{\rm H}$ and $T_{\rm L}$ are the temperatures of the upper and lower thermal reservoirs of an equivalent heat engine, and σ is the Stefan-Boltzmann constant [Fletcher and Moen 1977]. This upper bound results from multiplying of the maximum solar absorption efficiency of a perfectly insulated blackbody cavity-receiver (taking into account only radiation losses), and the Carnot efficiency for the maximum conversion of heat to work. However, one issue with equation (3) is that it does not necessarily relate to the fuels energy in a way that is obvious to the reader. The energy available in a fuel is usually quantified in terms of



its heating value, which leads to an alternative efficiency definition, given by:

$$\eta = \frac{\sum_{i}^{\text{products}} n_i \text{HHV}_i - \sum_{i}^{\text{feedstock}} n_i \text{HHV}_i}{E_{\text{total}}}$$
(5)

where HHV denotes the higher heating value. Note that lower heating values (LHV) can also be used, as discussed later. The numerator is equivalent to the enthalpy change of the reaction. This efficiency definition has a direct relation to the fuel properties and has been applied in publications on both natural gas reforming and biomass gasification [Jin Jian *et al.* 2018, Z'Graggen & Steinfeld 2008].

It is important to note that Eq. (5) is a *heat-to-heat* efficiency and it can have a larger value than the *heat-to-work* efficiency given by Eq. (3). It is bounded by only the first bracketed term of Eq. (4), which is the maximum absorption efficiency. Thus, while the second law of thermodynamics places a limit on η according to Eq. (3), only the first law of thermodynamics places a limit on η according to Eq. (5).

Finally, the heating value of the feedstock can be included in E_{total} as an additional input of thermal energy. For H₂O and CO₂ splitting cycles, the corresponding heating values are zero. But this is not the case for example for the gasification of biomass, or for the reforming of methane and other hydrocarbons [Piatkowski et al., 2012, Muroyama *et al.* 2018, Müller *et al.* 2017]. The efficiency is then defined as,

$$\eta = \frac{\sum_{i}^{\text{products}} n_i \text{HHV}_i}{E_{\text{total}}},$$
(6)

where the total energy now includes the solar heat supplied to the reactor, the equivalent heat for auxiliary work, and the heating value in the feedstock, $E_{\text{total}} = Q + Q_{\text{aux}} + \sum_{i}^{\text{reactants}} \dot{n}_i \text{HHV}_i$. Equation (6) is equivalent to equation (5) if the feedstock itself has no heating value (e.g. H₂O or CO₂). This definition is also equivalent to equation (1), in that it tracks the waste heat released in the process as the difference between the denominator and numerator. The heat losses can be radiation, convection, and conduction losses, losses in sensible heat from the products, and waste heat from the generation of W_{aux} (see Eq. (2)). Thus, Eq. (6) can be generally applied to any solar thermochemical fuel production process described in Figure 1.

We should also consider the definitions that other authors have used in the literature, as past work does set some precedent in choosing a definition. A selection of publications with explicitly defined efficiencies are shown in Table 1.

WP8, D8.3



Table 1. Efficiency definitions in the literature, with the process type, the efficiency equation used, whether they use LHV or HHV, and if they include auxiliary work directly or convert it to heat.

Reference	Process	Equatio n*	LHV/H HV	W _{aux} /Q _{aux}
Bhosale et. al. 2017	Thermochemical cycle	(5) or (6)	HHV	Q
Bhosale 2019	Thermochemical cycle	(5) or (6)	HHV	Q
Binnoti et. al. 2017	Thermochemical cycle	(5) or (6)	HHV	Q
Bulfin et. al. 2016	Thermochemical cycle	(5) or (6)	HHV	Q
Chuayboon et. al. 2019 July	Gasification	(6)	LHV	-
Chuayboon et. al. 2019	Reforming	other	LHV	-
Falter 2017	Thermochemical cycle	(5) or (6)	HHV	Q
Falter et. al. 2017	Thermochemical cycle	(5) or (6)	HHV	Q
Fletcher & Moen 1977	Thermolysis	(3)	-	-
Gokon et. al. 2014	Gasification	(5)	-	-
Hathaway et. al. 2017	Gasification	(6)	LHV	-
Hathaway et. al. 2016	Thermochemical cycle	(5) or (6)	HHV	Q
Jin et. al. 2015	Reforming	(5)	-	-
Koepf et. al. 2016	Thermochemical cycle	(5) or (6)	-	W
Kong et. al. 2016	Reforming	(5)	HHV	-
Kong et. al. 2018	Thermochemical cycle	(5) or (6)	HHV	Q
Lapp et. al. 2012	Thermochemical cycle	(5) or (6)	HHV	Q
Marxer et. al. 2017	Thermochemical cycle	(5) or (6)	HHV	Q
Müller et. al. 2017	Gasification	(6)	LHV	-
Müller et. al. 2018	Gasification	(6)	LHV	-
Muroyama et. al. 2018	Gasification	(6)	LHV	-



Reference	Process	Equatio n*	LHV/H HV	W _{aux} /Q _{aux}
Palumbo et. al. 2015	Reforming/Gasifica tion	(6)	LHV	-
Piatowski et. al. 2011	Gasification	(6)	LHV	-
Yuan et. al. 2015	Thermochemical cycle	(5) or (6)	HHV	W
Z'Graggen et. al. 2006	Gasification	(5)	-	-
Z'Graggen et. al. 2008	Gasification	(5)	-	-
Zheng et. al. 2015	Reforming	(5)	HHV	-
Zhu et. al. 2016	Membrane reactor	other	HHV	-
Zoller et. al. 2019	Thermochemical cycle	(5) or (6)	HHV	Q

* (5) or (6) indicates that the feedstock has a heating value of zero, so that the definitions are equivalent.

As can be seen from Table 1, Eq. (6) is the most frequently occurring definition among this sample of literature. It is also the most general formulae, and it can be applied to a reactor or an entire process chain. Consider for example a conventional oil refinery where some of the feed is combusted to provide the heat required for the plant. In this case we cannot apply equation (3) or (5) as they will give a negative efficiency, but equation (6) would be a suitable efficiency definition. Similarly, if we consider a complete solar fuel production process consisting of the endothermic solar gasification of biomass followed by exothermic Fischer-Tropsch synthesis and subsequent refining of the hydrocarbons, the end product will have less heating value than the original biomass. Again, we cannot apply equation (3) or (5) as they would give negative values. Therefore, as the most commonly applied general formula, Eq. (6) is the recommended efficiency definition for future studies.

Other efficiency definitions can be found in the literature, some of which are difficult to interpret and should be avoided. For example, subtracting the auxiliary work term from the numerator rather than including it in the denominator [Zhu et. al. 2016],

$$\eta = \frac{HHV_{products} - W}{HHV_{reactants} + Q},$$
(7)

as this leads to an equation which can easily have a negative value. Another variation encountered is the inclusion of the conversion extent X in the denominator of the



efficiency definition [Chuayboon et al. 2019]

$$\eta = \frac{HHV_{products}}{x HHV_{reactants} + Q + Q_{aux}}.$$
(8)

which mixes up the benchmarks for mass balance with that of the energy balance.

Higher heating value (HHV) vs. lower heating value (LHV) – Some sources use LHV instead of HHV (Table 1). If there is hydrogen or hydrocarbons in the products this will lead to lower efficiency values, and one could argue that HHV is used due to positive bias. HHV does indeed occur more frequently in the literature, and we are also suggesting its use here as it offers a strict upper-bound for the useful energy in the fuel in all utilization cases.



2. Conversion extent, selectivity, and yield

These performance indicators are based on the mass balance and are used to keep track of the chemical reactions taking place, and they are, along with energy efficiency, the most important metrics for assessing the performance of chemical reactors. The conversion extent monitors how much of the feedstock supplied undergoes a chemical change within the reactor, while the selectivity gauges the extent of unwanted side reactions. The yield is the product of conversion and selectivity, and it gives the amount of the desired product formed relative to the stoichiometric maximum product formation, and thus provides information about the purity of the fuel produced. This means that reporting conversion extent and selectivity (or yield) gives the information needed to benchmark the system, while only reporting yield leaves ambiguity about the selectivity and conversion extent. Together, these mass balance parameters have very useful implications for reactor design, including relating the reactor free volume and flow rates to production rates. These metrics can be used to rule out processes as unfeasible for large scale industrial production [Lange 2016]. Although they can be considered the nuts and bolts of chemical engineering research, they are often omitted in solar reactor studies.



Figure 3. A continuous-flow thermochemical reactor with a molar feed rate of $\dot{n}_{A,0}$, and a product stream with outflows $\dot{n}_{A,f}$, $\dot{n}_{B,f}$ and \dot{n}_{other} .

Let's first define these indicators for a generic chemical reactor and then give examples for the solar fuel production processes discussed. We follow the definitions formulated in the seminal chemical reactor engineering textbooks by Levenspiel and Scott [Levenspiel 2001, Scott 2006]. The conversion extent is generally formulated in terms



of a limiting reactant. The limiting reactant is the reactant fed to the reactor which can be completely consumed according to the chemical reaction stoichiometry and input flow rates. For a trivial chemical process, such as

$$A \to B,$$
 (9)

we have only one feedstock so that species A is the limiting reactant, and the desired product is B. A chemical reactor for this process is illustrated in Figure 3.

The conversion extent for this process can be defined as the relative change in the number of moles of the limiting reactant,

$$X_{\rm A} = 1 - \frac{\dot{n}_{{\rm A},f}}{\dot{n}_{{\rm A},0}}.$$
 (10)

For a batch reactor we can use the same formulae but with the number of initial and final moles, instead of molar flow rates. The *performance equation* of a chemical reactor gives the relation between the free volume, species flow rates and the conversion extent [Levenspiel 2001]. If for example we can only achieve a low conversion extent of say 10 %, and we assume perfect selectivity, then we must have a feedstock flow rate which is 10 times higher than the desired production rate, and a large volume reactor to accommodate the flow, which has obvious implications for the cost and practical feasibility of a process.

As well as the desired reaction there can also be undesired reactions, for example,

$$A + B \to C, \tag{11}$$

where A is the reactant, B is the desired product, and C is an undesired product. The selectivity of the reactor towards species B is defined as the production rate of the desired product B relative to consumption rate of the feedstock A,

$$S_{\rm B} = \frac{\dot{n}_{{\rm B},f}}{\dot{n}_{{\rm A},0} - \dot{n}_{{\rm A},f}}.$$
 (12)

If this side reaction does not proceed at all we would have $\dot{n}_{B,f} = \dot{n}_{A,0} - \dot{n}_{A,f}$, and a selectivity of 1. The yield is the amount of desired product formed relative to the maximum amount of desired product that can be formed, i.e., it is the product of conversion extent and selectivity,

GA No: 823802



$$Y_{\rm B} = X_{\rm A} S_{\rm B} = \frac{\dot{n}_{{\rm B},f}}{\dot{n}_{{\rm A},0}} \ . \tag{13}$$

Note then that reporting conversion extent, selectivity, and feed rates offers a complete description of the chemical transformation in the reactor. However, if the system does not have an ideal selectivity of S = 1, it is also recommended to report the yield separately.

Another point worth noting is that the selectivity and yield need to be adjusted by the relative stoichiometry of the product to the limiting reactant. For example, for the reaction $A \rightarrow 2B$, the selectivity would be given by $S_{\rm B} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\dot{n}_{{\rm B},f}}{\dot{n}_{{\rm A},0} - \dot{n}_{{\rm A},f}}$, where the factor of one half accounts for the 2 moles of *B* formed for every one mole of *A* reacted.

When reporting on the mass balance for reactor demonstrations it is recommend to report,

- The feedstock flow rates in moles/sec (or kg/sec for biomass).
- The conversion extent of the feedstock in terms of the limiting reactant.
- The selectivity towards the desired product, and the yield.

In trivial cases where the selectivity can be assumed to have a value of one, then the conversion extent and yield will be equal. In such cases this should be clearly stated in the results.



3. Stability

The reactor's performance stability can be reported using the same mass and energy balance performance indicators described above, by giving their values as a function of time (or cycle # for cyclic processes). In other words, the efficiency η given by Eq. (6), conversion extent X_i given by Eq. (10), the selectivity S_i given by Eq. (12), and the yield given by Eq. (13), should all be monitored over time to gauge the stability of the performance. Other stability issues such as degradation or complete failure of components are much more difficult to report in a consistent way, as there are no scalable measurements of such faults that can be broadly applied. We therefore restrict our recommendations to recording the performance indicators over time.



4. Examples of the performance indicators

Here we outline the performance indicators for some example processes that have been investigated in the literature, namely solar reforming, two step thermochemical cycles and solar biomass gasification.

Solar methane reforming – Methane can be converted to syngas by reacting it with steam at high temperatures via the endothermic reforming reaction,

$$CH_4 + H_2O \rightarrow CO + 3H_2, \tag{14}$$

The heat for this reaction can be supplied by concentrated solar energy [Agrafiotis *et al.* 2014]. This can be performed with a continuous flow reactor as illustrated Figure 4. There can be numerous side reactions such as the reverse water-gas shift,

$$CO + H_2O \to CO_2 + H_2.$$
 (15)



Figure 4. A thermochemical reactor for the steam reforming of methane. The heat input is supplied by concentrated solar energy.

For this process, we define the efficiency as (Eq. (6));

$$\eta = \frac{\sum_{i}^{\text{products}} n_{i} \text{HHV}_{i}}{n_{\text{CH}_{4,0}} \text{HHV}_{\text{CH}_{4}} + \dot{Q}}.$$
(16)

where the sum in the numerator is over the species flow rates in the products times their HHVs. To avoid coking, steam is used in excess with $\dot{n}_{\rm H_20} \approx 2\dot{n}_{\rm CH_4}$ and methane



as the limiting reactant, with conversion extent given by,

$$X_{\rm CH_4} = 1 - \frac{\dot{n}_{\rm CH_4,f}}{\dot{n}_{\rm CH_4,0}}.$$
 (17)

 CO_2 can also be in the feedstock in mixed and dry reforming processes [Bulfin *et al.* 2021], allowing for more CO production, which can be desirable for gas-to-liquids conversion. An important parameter is then the selectivity towards CO, given by:

$$S_{CO} = \frac{\dot{n}_{CO,f}}{\dot{n}_{CH_{4,0}} - \dot{n}_{CH_{4,f}}} .$$
(18)

Solid phase carbon is an unwanted product which can form due to the Boudouard reaction or methane cracking. If present, this can be gauged using the carbon yield [Bulfin *et al.* 2021],

$$Y_{\rm C} = \frac{\dot{n}_{\rm C}}{\dot{n}_{\rm CH_{4,0}}} , \qquad (19)$$

but ideally it should be zero. Note the formulae given can be re-arranged to be in terms of feed rate, and mole fractions in the product stream, as required by the type of measurements taken in the experiment. However, it should be checked that definitions used are equivalent to the standard versions given here.

Thermochemical redox cycles – Two-step metal oxide redox cycles can be used to split H_2O and CO_2 , producing H_2 and CO [Romero & Steinfeld, 2012, Bulfin et al. 2017]. A metal oxide first undergoes reduction at high temperature and low oxygen partial pressures,

$$MO_{\rm ox} \to MO_{\rm red} + \frac{\delta}{2}O_2$$
 (20)

and is then reacted at lower temperature with H₂O or CO₂ to form H₂ and CO,

$$MO_{\rm red} + CO_2 \rightarrow MO_{\rm ox} + CO$$
 (21)a

$$MO_{\rm red} + H_2 O \rightarrow MO_{\rm ox} + H_2$$
 (22)b

Both redox reactions can be performed in the same fixed bed reactor but at different times so that the reactor undergoes a cycle [Hathaway *et al.* 2016, Haeussler *et al.* 2020, Marxer *et al.* 2017]. Alternatively, it could be operated continuously using a



particle transport reactor [Ermanoski *et al.* 2013, Singh *et al.* 2017, Welte *et al.*2016]. The process is illustrated in Figure 5, where it is important to note that reduction and oxidation are either taking place at different times, or in separate reaction chambers.



Figure 5. A thermochemical reactor for the redox splitting of CO_2 . The heat input is supplied by concentrated solar energy.

In the fixed bed case, the system parameters; temperature, pressure, input power, conversion extent, auxiliary work *etc.*, are varying in time. We therefore need to take integrals over an entire cycle to get the desired performance parameters. For CO_2 -splitting, we define the efficiency as,

$$\eta = \frac{\mathrm{HHV}_{\mathrm{CO}} \int_{0}^{t_{\mathrm{cycle}}} \dot{n}_{\mathrm{CO}}(t) \,\mathrm{d}t}{\int_{0}^{t_{\mathrm{cycle}}} \dot{q}(t) + \dot{q}_{\mathrm{aux}}(t) \,\mathrm{d}t}.$$
(23)

Auxiliary work may include vacuum pumping during reduction and the production of sweep inert gas. This definition is the same for water splitting, where CO is replaced by H_2 . In this case we only have one feedstock, so that the conversion extent is given by:

$$X_{\rm CO_2} = 1 - \frac{\int_0^{t_{\rm cycle}} \dot{n}_{\rm CO_2, f} \, \mathrm{d}t}{\int_0^{t_{\rm cycle}} \dot{n}_{\rm CO_2, 0} \, \mathrm{d}t}.$$
 (24)

The selectivity towards CO is given by:

$$S_{CO} = \frac{\int_{0}^{t_{CO,f} dt} \dot{n}_{CO,f} dt}{\int_{0}^{t_{CO,c} i} \dot{n}_{CO_{2},0} - \dot{n}_{CO_{2},f} dt}.$$
 (25)



The yield is given by $Y_{CO} = X_{CO_2}S_{CO}$. Alternative formulae which are equivalent to these definitions are possible.

The literature on thermochemical redox cycles is perhaps the most problematic in terms of reporting standards due to the more complex nature of the cyclic process. There are few articles in the literature which address all the performance indicators described here, with the work of Marxer *et al.* a notable exception [Marxer *et al.* 2017]. A few studies report the yield as the moles of H_2 or CO produced per gram of the cycled redox material [Agrafiotis *et al.* 2005, Hathaway *et al.* 2016, Haeussler *et al.* 2020], instead of the dimensionless parameter defined here. This amount of fuel produced relative to the redox material is indeed important, and it provides additional information for scaling up the process, but it should not be referred to as the yield. Of primary importance in the mass balance is to report the conversion extent of the oxidant feedstock and the selectivity to the desired product as defined here.

An interesting example that emphasizes the importance of these performance indicators is that of isothermal redox cycles. In this case both redox steps are conducted at the same temperature by performing a pressure swing. Studies have focused on the energy efficiency [Ermanoski et al. 2014] and experimental demonstrations of the process [Hathaway et al. 2016, Hoskins et al. 2019, Muhich et al. 2013]. The conversion extent in the demonstrations is typically not reported, but it is known to be thermodynamically limited to low values on the order of $X \approx 0.01$, at the operating conditions considered [Bulfin et al. 2016, Ermanoski et al. 2014]. A low conversion extent has practical implications on the scale-up because of the large mass flow rates of H₂O or CO₂ required per mol of redox material. This, in turn, leads to larger reactors and increased capital cost. Classical chemical reactor engineering texts put a large emphasis on the conversion extent and yield [Levenspiel 2001], which highlights the importance of using both the energy and mass balance to benchmark these systems.

Solar Biomass Gasification – Biomass, coal, or carbonaceous materials can be reacted with steam at high temperatures to produce syngas, as illustrated in Figure 6 [Piatkowski et al., 2012]. Since biomass does not have a simple chemical composition, the mass balance is more complex than the previous examples. Proximate and ultimate analysis are required to determine the chemical breakdown of the biomass [Müller *et al.* 2018, Muroyama *et al.* 2018].





Figure 6. A reactor for the gasification of biomass. The high-temperature heat input is supplied by concentrated solar energy.

Biomass gasification is a combination of many independent reactions with the net reaction summarised by the formula,

$$C_nH_mO_k + yH_2O \rightarrow x_1CO + x_2CO_2 + x_3H_2 + x_4CH_4 + other gases + residue,$$
(26)

where $C_n H_m O_k$ represents biomass. The biomass geneally also contains sulphur and nitrogen impurities on the order of 1 % by mass. The efficiency can be expressed as

$$\eta = \frac{\sum_{i}^{\text{gas-products}} \dot{m}_{i} \text{HHV}_{i}}{\dot{m}_{\text{biomass}} \text{HHV}_{\text{biomass}} + \dot{Q}}.$$
(27)

where we only count the heating value of the gasified products, as the residue is an ash like by-product and not a fuel. Note that the HHV are per unit mass and not per mole as in other formulae, which is due to the fact that the feed does not have a welldefined stoichiometric chemical formula. In this case an upgrade factor is also often reported, which is the change in the heating value of the products relative to the feedstock.

$$U = \frac{\sum_{i}^{\text{gas-products}} \dot{m}_{i} \text{HHV}_{i}}{\dot{m}_{\text{biomass}} \text{HHV}_{\text{biomass}}}.$$
 (28)

The value of U depends on the type of feedstock and the syngas yield. This value can offer non-redundant information on the energy balance when reported together with the efficiency.

For the conversion extent, the species which is not fully converted by the gasification is carbon, and so the conversion extent is usually defined in terms of the carbon conversion extent [Müller *et al.* 2018] GA No: 823802



$$X_{\rm C} = 1 - \frac{\dot{m}_{\rm C-residue}}{\dot{m}_{\rm C,0}} \,. \tag{29}$$

where $\dot{m}_{C,0}$ is the mass flow rate of carbon in the biomass feed (determined by ultimate analysis), and $\dot{m}_{C-residue}$ is the mass of carbon in the residue (the unreacted carbon), which can be made up of tar and ash. The carbon to syngas yield can be expressed using molar flow rates of carbon containing species in the gas stream,

$$Y_{\text{syngas}} = \frac{\sum_{i}^{\text{gases}} v_{i,C} \dot{n}_{i,\text{gas}}}{\dot{n}_{C,0}} = \frac{\dot{n}_{\text{CO}} + \dot{n}_{\text{CO}_2} + \dot{n}_{\text{CH}_4} + 2\dot{n}_{C_2\text{H}_6} + \cdots}{\dot{n}_{C,0}}.$$
 (30)

where $v_{i,C}$ is the stoichiometric number of carbons in the gas species. Often this sum is only performed for CO, CO₂, and CH₄, which does offer a good approximation especially at high temperatures where other carbon containing gases are in very low concentration. Given the large number of reactions present there are a number of different selectivities that could be discussed. For downstream gas-to-liquid processes, CO may be favoured over CO₂ and CH₄, in which case the selectivity towards CO can be defined as,

$$S_{\rm CO} = \frac{\dot{n}_{\rm CO}}{\sum_{i}^{\rm gases} v_{i,C} \dot{n}_{i,\rm gas}} = \frac{\dot{n}_{\rm CO}}{\dot{n}_{\rm CO} + \dot{n}_{\rm CO_2} + \dot{n}_{\rm CH_4}}.$$
 (31)



5. Summary of reporting protocols

The dimensioned parameters required to describe the reactor system are:

- 1. The reactor volume and free volume.
- 2. Mass loading of any catalyst or cycled redox material.
- 3. The operating conditions of the reactor (e.g., temperature, pressure, etc.).
- 4. The molar/mass flow rates of feedstock into the reactor.
- 5. The total heat supply to the reactor, Q (e.g., solar heat, etc.)
- 6. Auxiliary work demands, Waux, (e.g., pumping work, inert gas production, etc.)

This information should be sufficient for the study to be reproduced or modelled by other laboratories. The energy and mass balance performance indicators outlined in the previous sections allows for the system to be benchmarked. These are:

- 1. The energy efficiency $\eta = \frac{\text{HHV}_{\text{products}}}{\text{HHV}_{\text{reactants}}+Q+Q_{\text{aux}}}$. For solar-upgrading processes such as gasification and reforming, report additionally the upgrade factor $U = \frac{\text{HHV}_{\text{products}}}{\text{HHV}_{\text{feedstock}}}$.
- 2. The conversion extent of the feedstock, $X_{\rm A} = 1 \frac{\dot{n}_{{\rm A},f}}{\dot{n}_{{\rm A},0}}$.
- 3. The selectivity towards the desired product $S_{\rm B} = \frac{\dot{n}_{{\rm B},f}}{\dot{n}_{{\rm A},0} \dot{n}_{{\rm A},f}}$, and the yield of the desired product $Y_{\rm B} = \frac{\dot{n}_{{\rm B},f}}{\dot{n}_{{\rm A},0}}$ if the selectivity is not reported.
- 4. Performance stability, i.e., report the above indicators over time during a test campaign.

Conversion extent, selectivity, and energy efficiency, combined with mass flow rates offer a complete description of the reactor performance, and the performance over time can be used to gauge stability. For cyclic processes, the benchmarks should use integrals over an entire cycle as outlined here. Similarly, for continuous processes,



time averaged parameters will be better indicators of performance.

$Table\ 2$ The performance indicators for the example solar fuel processes discussed in this work.

Reactor type	Efficiency η	Conversion extent X _i	Selectivity (or Yield) S (or Y)
Thermochemical redox CO ₂ splitting	$\frac{\text{HHV}_{\text{CO}} \int_{0}^{t_{\text{cycle}}} \dot{n}_{\text{CO}}(t) \mathrm{d}t}{\int_{0}^{t_{\text{cycle}}} \dot{Q}(t) + \dot{Q}_{\text{aux}}(t) \mathrm{d}t}$	$1 - \frac{\int_{0}^{t_{\rm cycle}} \dot{n}_{{\rm CO}_{2},f} {\rm d}t}{\int_{0}^{t_{\rm cycle}} \dot{n}_{{\rm CO}_{2},0} {\rm d}t}$	$\frac{\int_0^{t_{\text{cycle}}} \dot{n}_{\text{CO},f} \mathrm{d}t}{\int_0^{t_{\text{cycle}}} \dot{n}_{\text{CO}_{2},0} - \dot{n}_{\text{CO}_{2},f} \mathrm{d}t}$
Solar methane reforming	$\frac{\sum_{i}^{\text{products}} \dot{n}_{i} \text{HHV}_{i}}{\dot{n}_{\text{CH}_{4},0} \text{HHV}_{\text{CH}_{4}} + \dot{Q}}$	$1 - \frac{\dot{n}_{\mathrm{CH}_{4},f}}{\dot{n}_{\mathrm{CH}_{4},0}}$	$\frac{\dot{n}_{\rm CO,f}}{\dot{n}_{\rm CH_{4},0}-\dot{n}_{\rm CH_{4},f}}$
Biomass gasification ²	$\frac{\sum_{i}^{\text{gas-products}} \dot{m}_{i} \text{HHV}_{i}}{\dot{m}_{\text{biomass}} \text{HHV}_{\text{biomass}} + \dot{Q}}$	$1 - rac{\dot{m}_{C-residue}}{\dot{m}_{C,0}}$	$(Y_{\text{syngas}}) = \frac{\sum_{i}^{\text{gases}} v_{i,C} \dot{n}_{i,\text{gas}}}{\dot{n}_{C,0}})$
Generic $\mathbf{A} \rightarrow \mathbf{B}$	$\frac{\dot{n}_{\rm B} \rm HHV_{\rm B}}{\dot{n}_{\rm A} \rm HHV_{\rm A} + \dot{Q} + \dot{Q}_{\rm aux}}$	$1 - \frac{\dot{n}_{A,f}}{\dot{n}_{A,0}}$	$\frac{\dot{n}_{\mathrm{B},f}}{\dot{n}_{\mathrm{A},0}-\dot{n}_{\mathrm{A},f}}$

 $^{^{2}}$ As there are a large number of possible byproducts and the exact desired composition of the syngas is not always clear, it is common to simply report syngas yield together with conversion extent, instead of selectivity in this case.



6. References

Agrafiotis, C., von Storch, H., Roeb, M., & Sattler, C. (2014). Solar thermal reforming of methane feedstocks for hydrogen and syngas production—a review. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 29, 656-682.

Agrafiotis, C., Roeb, M., Konstandopoulos, A. G., Nalbandian, L., Zaspalis, V. T., Sattler, C., ... & Steele, A. M. (2005). Solar water splitting for hydrogen production with monolithic reactors. Solar Energy, 79(4), 409-421.

Bhosale, R., Kumar, A., AlMomani, F., & Gupta, R. B. (2017). Solar thermochemical ZnO/ZnSO4 water splitting cycle for hydrogen production. *International Journal of Hydrogen Energy*, *42*(37), 23474-23483.

Bhosale, R. R. (2019). Thermochemical H2 production via solar driven hybrid SrO/SrSO4 water splitting cycle. *International Journal of Hydrogen Energy*, *44*(1), 118-127.

Bulfin, B., Lange, M., de Oliveira, L., Roeb, M., & Sattler, C. (2016). Solar thermochemical hydrogen production using ceria zirconia solid solutions: efficiency analysis. *International Journal of Hydrogen Energy*, *41*(42), 19320-19328.

Bulfin, B., Vieten, J., Agrafiotis, C., Roeb, M., & Sattler, C. (2017). Applications and limitations of two step metal oxide thermochemical redox cycles; a review. *Journal of Materials Chemistry A*, *5*(36), 18951-18966.

Bulfin, B., Ackermann, S., Furler, P., & Steinfeld, A. (2021), Thermodynamic comparison of solar methane reforming via catalytic and redox cycle routes, *Solar Energy*, 215, 169-178,

Bulfin, B., Miranda, M., Steinfeld, A. (2021 *submitted*), Performance indicators for benchmarking solar thermochemical fuel processes and reactors, *Frontiers in Energy* – *Process and Energy Systems Engineering*, Manuscript submitted on March 8th

Chuayboon, S., Abanades, S., Rodat, S., & Boujjat, H. (2019, July). Experimental assessment of biomass feedstock gasification in a high-temperature continuous solar gasifier. In *AIP Conference Proceedings* (Vol. 2126, No. 1, p. 180006). AIP Publishing LLC.



Chuayboon, S., Abanades, S., & Rodat, S. (2019). Syngas production via solar-driven chemical looping methane reforming from redox cycling of ceria porous foam in a volumetric solar reactor. *Chemical Engineering Journal*, 356, 756-770

Falter, Christoph. Efficiency Potential of Solar Thermochemical Reactor Concepts with Ecological and Economical Performance Analysis of Solar Fuel Production. Diss. RWTH Aachen, 2017.

Falter, C. P., & Pitz-Paal, R. (2017). A generic solar-thermochemical reactor model with internal heat diffusion for counter-flow solid heat exchange. *Solar Energy*, *144*, 569-579.

Fletcher, E. A., & Moen, R. L. (1977). Hydrogen-and oxygen from water. Science, 197(4308), 1050-1056.

Ermanoski, I., Miller, J. E., & Allendorf, M. D. (2014). Efficiency maximization in solarthermochemical fuel production: challenging the concept of isothermal water splitting. Physical Chemistry Chemical Physics, 16(18), 8418-8427.

Ermanoski, I., Siegel, N. P., & Stechel, E. B. (2013). A new reactor concept for efficient solar-thermochemical fuel production. Journal of Solar Energy Engineering, 135(3).

Gokon, N., Izawa, T., Abe, T., & Kodama, T. (2014). Steam gasification of coal cokes in an internally circulating fluidized bed of thermal storage material for solar thermochemical processes. *International journal of hydrogen energy*, *39*(21), 11082-11093.

Hathaway, B. J., & Davidson, J. H. (2017). Demonstration of a prototype molten salt solar gasification reactor. *Solar Energy*, *142*, 224-230.

Hathaway, B. J., Bala Chandran, R., Gladen, A. C., Chase, T. R., & Davidson, J. H. (2016). Demonstration of a solar reactor for carbon dioxide splitting via the isothermal ceria redox cycle and practical implications. *Energy & Fuels*, *30*(8), 6654-6661

Haeussler, A., Abanades, S., Julbe, A., Jouannaux, J., & Cartoixa, B. (2020). Solar thermochemical fuel production from H2O and CO2 splitting via two-step redox cycling of reticulated porous ceria structures integrated in a monolithic cavity-type reactor. Energy, 117649

Hoskins, A. L., Millican, S. L., Czernik, C. E., Alshankiti, I., Netter, J. C., Wendelin, T.WP8, D8.3Version 3Page 26 of 86



J., ... & Weimer, A. W. (2019). Continuous on-sun solar thermochemical hydrogen production via an isothermal redox cycle. Applied Energy, 249, 368-376.

Jin, J., Wei, X., Liu, M., Yu, Y., Li, W., Kong, H., & Hao, Y. (2018). A solar methane reforming reactor design with enhanced efficiency. *Applied energy*, *226*, 797-807.

Koepf, E., Villasmil, W., & Meier, A. (2016). Pilot-scale solar reactor operation and characterization for fuel production via the Zn/ZnO thermochemical cycle. *Applied Energy*, *165*, 1004-1023.

Kong, H., Hao, Y., & Wang, H. (2016). A solar thermochemical fuel production system integrated with fossil fuel heat recuperation. *Applied Thermal Engineering*, *108*, 958-966.

Kong, H., Hao, Y., & Jin, H. (2018). Isothermal versus two-temperature solar thermochemical fuel synthesis: A comparative study. Applied Energy, 228, 301-308.

Lange, J. P. (2016). Catalysis for biorefineries-performance criteria for industrial operation. *Catalysis science & technology*, *6*(13), 4759-4767.

Lapp, J., Davidson, J. H., & Lipiński, W. (2012). Efficiency of two-step solar thermochemical non-stoichiometric redox cycles with heat recovery. *Energy*, *37*(1), 591-600.

Levenspiel, O. (2001). Chemical Reaction Engineering 3rd edition John Willey and Sons.

Nzihou, A., Flamant, G., & Stanmore, B. (2012). Synthetic fuels from biomass using concentrated solar energy–a review. Energy, 42(1), 121-131.

Marxer, D., Furler, P., Takacs, M., & Steinfeld, A. (2017). Solar thermochemical splitting of CO 2 into separate streams of CO and O 2 with high selectivity, stability, conversion, and efficiency. *Energy & Environmental Science*, *10*(5), 1142-1149

Marxer, D., Furler, P., Scheffe, J., Geerlings, H., Falter, C., Batteiger, V., ... & Steinfeld, A. (2015). Demonstration of the entire production chain to renewable kerosene via solar thermochemical splitting of H2O and CO2. Energy & Fuels, 29(5), 3241-3250.

Muhich, C.L., Evanko, B.W., Weston, K.C., Lichty, P., Liang, X., Martinek, J., Musgrave, C.B. and Weimer, A.W., (2013). Efficient generation of H2 by splitting water



with an isothermal redox cycle. Science, 341(6145), pp.540-542.

Müller, F., Poživil, P., Van Eyk, P. J., Villarrazo, A., Haueter, P., Wieckert, C., ... & Steinfeld, A. (2017). A pressurized high-flux solar reactor for the efficient thermochemical gasification of carbonaceous feedstock. *Fuel*, *193*, 432-443.

Müller, F., Patel, H., Blumenthal, D., Poživil, P., Das, P., Wieckert, C., ... & Steinfeld, A. (2018). Co-production of syngas and potassium-based fertilizer by solar-driven thermochemical conversion of crop residues. *Fuel Processing Technology*, *171*, 89-99

Muroyama, A. P., Guscetti, I., Schieber, G. L., Haussener, S., & Loutzenhiser, P. G. (2018). Design and demonstration of a prototype 1.5 kWth hybrid solar/autothermal steam gasifier. *Fuel*, *211*, 331-340.

Noring, J. E., & Fletcher, E. A. (1982). High temperature solar thermochemical processing—hydrogen and sulfur from hydrogen sulfide. *Energy*, 7(8), 651-666.

Ozin G. (2018), Drop-In Solar Fuels from Carbon Dioxide and Water: Performance Indicators, *Advance Science Views*, https://www.advancedsciencenews.com/drop-insolar-fuels-from-carbon-dioxide-and-water-performance-indicators

Palumbo, A. W., Sorli, J. C., & Weimer, A. W. (2015). High temperature thermochemical processing of biomass and methane for high conversion and selectivity to H2-enriched syngas. Applied Energy, 157, 13-24.

Piatkowski, N., & Steinfeld, A. (2011). Solar gasification of carbonaceous waste feedstocks in a packed-bed reactor—Dynamic modeling and experimental validation. *AIChE journal*, *57*(12), 3522-3533

Romero, M., & Steinfeld, A. (2012). Concentrating Solar Thermal Power and Thermochemical Fuels. *Energy & Environmental Science*, 5, 9234–9245.

Scott, F.H (2006). *Elements of chemical reaction engineering*. Prentice Hall Profesional.

Singh, A., Lapp, J., Grobbel, J., Brendelberger, S., Reinhold, J. P., Olivera, L., ... & Sattler, C. (2017). Design of a pilot scale directly irradiated, high temperature, and low pressure moving particle cavity chamber for metal oxide reduction. Solar Energy, 157, 365-376.



Welte, M., Barhoumi, R., Zbinden, A., Scheffe, J. R., & Steinfeld, A. (2016). Experimental demonstration of the thermochemical reduction of ceria in a solar aerosol reactor. Industrial & engineering chemistry research, 55(40), 10618-10625.

Yadav, D., & Banerjee, R. (2016). A review of solar thermochemical processes. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 54, 497-532.

Yuan, C., Jarrett, C., Chueh, W., Kawajiri, Y., & Henry, A. (2015). A new solar fuels reactor concept based on a liquid metal heat transfer fluid: Reactor design and efficiency estimation. *Solar Energy*, *122*, 547-561.

Zeng, K., Gauthier, D., Minh, D. P., Weiss-Hortala, E., Nzihou, A., & Flamant, G. (2017). Characterization of solar fuels obtained from beech wood solar pyrolysis. Fuel, 188, 285-293.

Z'Graggen, A., & Steinfeld, A. (2008). Hydrogen production by steam-gasification of carbonaceous materials using concentrated solar energy–V. Reactor modeling, optimization, and scale-up. *international journal of hydrogen energy*, *33*(20), 5484-5492

Z'Graggen, A., Haueter, P., Maag, G., Vidal, A., Romero, M., & Steinfeld, A. (2006, January). Hydrogen Production by Steam-Gasification of Petroleum Coke Using Concentrated Solar Power: Reactor Experimentation With Slurry Feeding. In *International Solar Energy Conference* (Vol. 47454, pp. 23-27)

Zheng, R., Diver, R., Caldwell, D., Fritz, B., Cameron, R., Humble, P., ... & Wegeng, R.(2015). Integrated solar thermochemical reaction system for steam methane reforming.*Energy Procedia*, 69, 1192-1200.

Zhu, L., Lu, Y., & Shen, S. (2016). Solar fuel production at high temperatures using ceria as a dense membrane. *Energy*, *104*, 53-63.

Zoller, S., Koepf, E., Roos, P., & Steinfeld, A. (2019). Heat transfer model of a 50-kW solar receiver-reactor for thermochemical redox cycling using cerium dioxide. Journal of Solar Energy Engineering, 141(2).



Part B: Literature Review

This literature review was performed as part of Task 8.2, with the goal of guiding the definition of figures of merit for monitoring solar fuel production reactors. The development and application of techniques for the performance evaluation of solar reactors will be established according to the following metrics:

- Fuel quality and process selectivity (fuel composition and purity);
- Long-term cyclic stability for materials and structures;
- Specific fuel output (mass conversion);
- Solar-to-fuel energy efficiency (energy conversion).

The information considered on solar thermochemical processes included the use of different solar technologies and reactors apparatus (such as outdoor and indoor research and demonstration facilities) and material sources (different types of feedstock materials). Concentrated solar technology features high potential to convert solar energy into both thermal and chemical energy with wide-ranging applications.

For that purpose, more than 200 publications were thoroughly analysed on the subject and the data was arranged according to both type of data and parameters (Figure 7) considering the following main research areas:

- i) Gasification;
- ii) Pyrolysis; and
- iii) Redox reactions.

For each research area, the information was then structured taking into account the subgroup of experimental parameters - reaction temperature, pressure, reaction time, solar concentration and number of cycles performed. In the same way, for each research area, a subgroup was considered for the type of work, defined as:

- *Experimental Work (E)*, which correspond to publications reporting work based only in the evaluation of the experimental conditions using either concentrating direct or undirect solar radiation;
- *Modelling (M)*, which correspond to publications reporting work based on the evaluation of the experimental conditions and also developing theoretical models that describe, among others, the effect of experimental conditions, reactor design and/or performance, reaction kinetics, energy or mass transfer conditions and



main products formation;

- *Solar Simulator (SS)*, which correspond to publications reporting work based on the evaluation of the experimental conditions in indoor solar facilities using concentrated light lamps suitable to simulate solar radiation;
- *Modelling and Solar Simulator (M+SS)*, which correspond to publications reporting work based on the evaluation of the experimental conditions, that report or developed theoretical models that describe, for instance, the experimental conditions, reactor design and/or performance, reaction kinetics, energy or mass transfer conditions and main products formation (among others), in indoor solar facilities using concentrated light lamps suitable to simulate solar radiation.



Figure 7. Literature review conceptual framework on gasification, pyrolysis and redox reactions based on solar concentration energy.

In "Parameters" subgroup, and also for statistical purposes, it was considered that all information reported in the publications regarding the experimental parameters' temperature, pressure, time, concentration and number of cycles can either refer to a specific value, or to a range of values. This specification was assigned as Total of Entries.



1. Introduction

Fuel production using concentrated solar energy has a significant potential to reduce fossil fuel dependence in current energy economy. The use of solar power to drive thermal or thermochemical processes with different temperature requirements (i.e., medium- to high-temperature) are some of solar power major advantages. Moreover, given the simultaneous demand of carbon-neutral energy, and gaseous and liquid hydrocarbon fuels, the implementation of solar-driven fuel production systems throughout different technologies is likely to expand significantly in the next years.

When considering a research perspective, the first step towards the production of solar fuels using thermochemical reactors usually includes the demonstration in a laboratory environment to better understand a number of critical issues. Among these critical issues are process dynamics and heat and mass transfer limitations associated with reactor design. The performance of these technologies has been under study using high flux solar simulators (HFSS). The HFSS provides an artificial source of concentrated solar energy matching the solar spectral distribution using xenon or argon lamps aligned to the focal point of a highly reflective ellipsoid reflector. This arrangement allows the concentration of radiant energy on the target. Currently, there are a great number of HFSS systems worldwide at well-equipped research centres, available to the research community (with different technologies, configurations and apparatus) and capable of performing several initial studies (Deepak Yadav and Rangan Banerjee, 2016).

The following step usually consists in the use of a solar furnace (SF) with conventional solar input (live sun radiation). This arrangement also features a number of different types of solar furnaces worldwide. A typical solar furnace generally consists of one or more heliostat mirror that reflects the incident solar energy towards a concentrator system, which redirects it to a focal point (Figure 7). One interesting feature is that most of the solar furnaces used are on-axis arrangement for testing solar reactors. For on-axis solar furnaces, the focal point is located between the heliostat arrangement and the concentrator. This arrangement is currently seen as an advantage because it allows the production of a symmetrical beam distribution away from the focal point and the option of attenuating solar radiation by the use of louver shutter (Kuo Zeng^{ϕ} et al., 2017). However, placing the experimental apparatus between the heliostat and



the concentrator system, some of the incoming solar energy is blocked making this configuration a major drawback in its use. Even so, it may be noted that a significant number of solar furnaces featuring this configuration are used for solar reactors testing (E. Koepf et al., 2017).



Figure 8. Horizontal axis solar furnace.

The solar furnaces used for pilot-scale demonstration present a solar input range from few to hundreds of kW at reactor aperture. For large-scale operations, such as solar thermochemical commercial scale plants and for high concentration, different arrays of heliostat mirrors can be found. The use of a secondary concentrator is normally justified when solar thermochemical processes require operating temperatures above 1,000°C (Deepak Yadav and Rangan Banerjee, 2016).



2. Solar reactors thermochemical processes

On a broad basis, solar thermochemical processes can be classified according to different purposes towards the production of solar fuels and industrial commodities. Considering the range of feedstocks or end-use materials with potential to be used in these processes, reactor configuration significantly impacts on the physical nature of the fuel (i.e., hydrogen, syngas, and other hydrocarbon liquids and solids).

Even with the existing technologies and processes configuration, major oil and gas companies already recognize that it is possible to include synthetic fuels produced in solar reactors (i.e., using hydrogen as a key constituent in the process) as a natural extension of their standard business model. Indeed, synthetic liquid fuels produced from solar-produced synthetic gas through thermochemical processes are considered a promising pathway as a renewable and sustainable energy vector.

Regardless of how to benchmark and evaluate the solar-driven fuel production or the materials processing systems, the design of solar reactors is a key factor that significantly impacts on type and nature of fuel characteristics (both physical and chemical). In general, reactors can be classified as follow (Ronald W. Missen et al., 1998):

a) Batch reactor is a discontinuous reactor in which the operation is inherently unsteady and usually characterized by a cycle of operation (sufficiently to handle a complete set of reactions). This type of reactor is typically composed by a stirred tank that is filled with reactants before the reaction starts and emptied after the operation is finished (or to the extent that is needed). The reaction may be single-phase or multiphase. A semi-batch reactor is a variation of a batch reactor in which one reactant may be added intermittently or continuously to another reactant contained in a vessel as reaction proceeds (i.e., a fluid can be continuously fed to a biomass feedstock that was previously placed inside the reactor. In order to ensure operation pressure and other parameters, a product or a flue gas must also be extracted simultaneously).

b) Continuous reactor (flow reactors) is a reactor featuring a continuous carry material (flowing stream) in which reactants are continuously fed into the reactor and emerge as continuous stream of product. Depending on the purpose of the studies, these



reactors are also suitable for testing cycle operations.

Although the previous classification is generally used for generic framework, reactors could also be assigned according to fuel production physical nature, as specific processes may lead to both different reactors design. An example that reflects well these differences is related to directly irradiated reactors suitable for dealing with carbonaceous materials and undirected solar irradiated reactors that need a heat transfer fluid to properly distribute the temperature in the reactor. Moreover, when considering different thermochemical processes (i.e., redox reactions, gasification or pyrolysis), the production of gaseous, liquids or even solids compounds may differ greatly from their physical and chemical nature as distinct phenomena occurs within the reactor medium. In fact, experimental conditions and heat and mass transfer conditions within the reactor are critical in the design of solar reactors (E. Koepf et al., 2017). The design and further testing are critical requirements for a scale-up concept as a number of issues must be considered. From those, most important are the operation demand, use of robust construction materials capable to withstand severe operation conditions (i.e., corrosion which could impact on the operation conditions and ultimately the quality of the final product), designed to have both low thermal inertia and high resistance to thermal shock.

2.1. Gasification

In the thermochemical gasification process much R&D have been done over the years to convert biomass to syngas or even to adapt coal gasification technology suitable for dealing with different biomass sources. In general, different types of gasifiers can be found featuring different characteristics. Those characteristics range from fixed gasifiers (counter-flow and concurrent-flow) to both stationary and circulating fluidized bed and entrained-flow. Gasification is an endothermic process by nature, which means that it is necessary to provide heat to sustain the gasification reactions. This process offers the possibility to transfer the chemical energy contained in a solidfuel into a gaseous energy carrier.

Gasification typically refers to the conversion in an oxygen- or air-deficient environment to produce fuel gases, which are mainly carbon monoxide, hydrogen, methane, and lighter hydrocarbons, but depending on the process used, the products



can contain significant amounts of carbon dioxide and nitrogen, the latter mostly from air. Gasification processes also produce liquids (tars, oils, and other condensates) and solids (char and ash) from solid feedstock. Among the parameters that can influence the production of hydrogen are feedstock composition, gasifier temperature and pressure, moisture content of feedstock, amount of oxidant present, gasifier geometry, and mode of gas-solid contact (Ashok Pandey et al., 2019).

Entrained flow gasifiers (top- and side-fed) are highly efficient, useful for large-scale gasification and suitable for feedstock such as coal, biomass, and refinery residues. For this type of gasifiers, the requirement for highly pulverized fuel particles may be of concern when gasifying biomass is intended. However, at temperatures above 1000°C tar cracking is improved thus becoming suitable to deal with biomass feedstock where tar is a serious issue to consider. Different groups of researchers (Vineet Singh Sikarwar et al., 2016; Binlin Dou et al., 2019) recently published detailed information on reactor configuration of most common gasifiers, output of products, conventional and emerging approaches, challenges and gasification techniques as well.

The process could be either autothermal or allothermal, depending on how the heat is provided. Autothermal gasifiers provide the necessary heat to the reactions through partial oxidation within the gasification reactor. The autothermal gasification process is an inexpensive and sustainable process, which are advantages and the main disadvantage of this process is the lack of inside temperature control, which can be overcome by adding an excess of one of the component or using a diluent (Ashok Pandey et al., 2019). If air is used as oxidizing agent, the syngas contains high amount of nitrogen, which can be a shortcoming to the process due to its high dilution. In order to overcome this drawback, the syngas production could be attained by using an oxidizing agent such as pure oxygen or mixtures of oxygen and steam. One major advantage of autothermal gasification is the direct heating of the reactants, which results in an increased efficient energy utilization while the allothermal is characterized by the separation of the processes of heat production from the heat required for the reactions to occur in the reaction medium (consumption). In the autothermal process, roughly 35% of the feedstock is burned aiming at supplying the activation energy required for the gasification reactions, thus the product gas using autothermal gasification has a low-Lower Heating Value (LHV) of 4-5 MJ/m³ (Ashok Pandey et al., 2019).


The allothermal gasification process depends on an external source of energy to provide the activation energy for the endothermal reactions. Thus, in allothermal heating, the heat is generated outside the reactor then transferred into the system. Usually, allothermal gasifiers are heated by heat exchangers (Figure 9



) or circulated hot bed material is used to heat

between the combustion and gasification zone (Figure 10). A regular allothermal process consists of two reactors (connected by energy flows) in which biomass is gasified in the first reactor (for syngas production) and the remaining solid residue (or even partial syngas) is combusted in the second reactor to produce the heat for the first process. In this process, two gas streams are produced: i) medium calorific syngas resulting from the gasification reactor and ii) flue gas from the combustion reactor and all carbon containing streams from the gas cleaning can be recycled in the combustion zone (converted into heat for further use in gasification reactions). The heat transport is achieved either by circulating the bed material or by heat exchangers (Reinhard Rauch et al., 2013).



Figure 9. Allothermal process onlyFigure 10. Allothermal process withwith heat exchange.mass and heat exchange.

Typically, an allothermal gasification system produces medium-LHV syngas, with a higher H_2 to CO ratio, with near 15 MJ/m³, unlike the autothermal gasification



process, using air as the oxidizing agent that produces lower-LHV, as stated above. In the allothermal system there is no need for the incomplete combustion or partial oxidation (volatile products and some of the char reacts with O_2 to form CO_2 and CO) step to take place because the heat required to volatilize the organic (biomass) material is added indirectly. As a result, most of the biomass reacts with CO_2 and water vapour to produce CO and H_2 in the gasification/steam reforming reactions. Afterwards, the water-gas-shift reaction reaches equilibrium in the gasifier, the total resulting H_2 concentration from the allothermal gasifier is typically greater (Ashok Pandey et al., 2019).

Solar-driven gasification is a particular specification of an allothermal gasification process (Figure 11). However, there are additional advantages of considering a solar-driven process, namely:

- i) Deliver high syngas output per unit of feedstock as no feedstock amount is combusted for supply the heat gasification requirements for the reactions;
- Avoid syngas contamination resulting from combustion by-products which impacts downstream cost reductions (gas cleaning and separations requirements);
- iii) To produce high calorific value syngas with lower CO₂ (solar-produced syngas has about two times higher calorific value per feedstock unit when compared with conventional autothermal gasification);
- iv) Increase gasification temperatures (exceeding 1100°C) promoting faster reaction kinetics and both higher quality syngas production and low tar content; and
- v) More suitable for processing a great number of carbonaceous materials (Christian Wieckert et al., 2013; Alan W. Weimer, 2012).





Figure 11. Solar-driven allothermal gasification process.

Considering the conceptual framework presented in the Figure 8, the literature review on the main topic of gasification and for the parameters of temperature, pressure, time and solar concentration is presented in Figure 12. This figure depicts the total results for gasification considering the type of work classifications previously assigned as being: a) distribution for both publications and entries and b) entries' year footprint. This analysis reveals 119 total publications (7 publications/year average), of which 57.1% were assigned to type of work E, 22.7% to M, 15.1% to SS and 5.0% to M+SS, ranging mostly between the year of 2003 and 2019. These results also reveal that experimental work has been carried out over the years although an increase in publications were only found between 2013 and 2017. Previously and between the years of 2008 and 2011, only publications on experimental work associated with modelling were performed by the researchers. Studies on solar simulator conditions have been considered occasionally over the years of 2005, and 2018 to 2019. For this topic, a total of 172 entries were considered.



Figure 12. Publications on gasification grouped according to type of work.

Figure 13 to Figure 16 depict the data for gasification considering sequentially several reference conditions, such as temperature, pressure, time and solar concentration, and the type of work classifications previously assigned; a) distribution for both publications and entries; and b) entries' year footprint.

The results found for the temperature parameter (Figure 13) reveals 51 total publications being 58.8% assigned to the type of work E, 21.6% to the M, 13.7% to the SS and only 5.9% to the M+SS. For this analysis, 86 total entries were considered most of them assigned to the experimental work (53 entries).







In Figure 14 is presented the results obtained for the pressure parameter. For this case, less publications were found (16 in total) of which 68.8% were assigned to type of work E. The remaining publications representing 12.5% and 18.8% were respectively assigned to the type of works M and SS. No publications were found for the M+SS type of work. The analysis of the data resulted in 19 entries.



Figure 14. Publications on gasification grouped according to type of work for the Pressure parameter.

When considering the time parameter (Figure 15), 33 publications were found between 2005 and 2019. From those 45.5% were assigned to the type of work E, 24.2% to the M, 21.2% to the SS and 9.1% to the M+SS. The information found in the publications resulted in 42 total entries. Regarding the solar concentration parameter, all information is presented in the Figure 16. In this case results reveals 19 total publications being 63.2% assigned to the type of work E, 31.6% to the M and 5.3% to the SS. No publications were found for the M+SS type of work and 25 entries were considered in this analysis.



Figure 15. Publications on gasification grouped according to type of work for the Time parameter.



Figure 16. Publications on gasification grouped according to type of work for the Solar Concentration parameter.

2.2. Pyrolysis

The thermochemical pyrolysis process has been extensively used in research using a wide range of feedstock materials suitable to produce liquids and gaseous compounds of combustible nature or chemicals. Those extend from biomass to polymeric-based materials, from bituminous coal to oil shale, and to all materials or feedstock that require a reaction medium in absence of oxygen independently of reactor configurations or catalysts types. Pyrolysis offers the possibility to transfer the chemical energy contained in a solid-fuel type feedstock mostly into liquid energy carriers, although some gaseous and solid materials could also be found at room



temperature.

Reactors configuration extend from fixed-bed batch to autoclaves and from fluidized bed to plasma featuring different experimental conditions and purposes (Joseph Zeaiter et al., 2015; R. Edwin Raj et al., 2013; C. Berrueco et al., 2005; L. Tang and H. Huang, 2004; M. F. Laresgoiti et al., 2004; Adrian M. Cunliffe and Paul T. Williams, 1998). When considering large-scale conventional biomass technologies, different types of reactors are currently available extending from fixed-bed (Ozlem Onay, 2007) to fluidized bed (S. Antony Raja et al., 2010) including entrained flow (Gautami Newalkar et al., 2014), free-fall (Adisak Pattiya et al., 2012), vacuum (Manuel Garcia-Pèrez et al., 2002), ablative (G. V. C. Peacocke and A. V. Bridgwater, 1994) and rotating cone (B. M. Wagenaar et al., 1994).

The operational conditions for pyrolysis are wide-ranging and the process is usually classified into fast, flash, and slow and catalytic pyrolysis. Both type of feedstock and operational conditions can be set in order to favour the production of solid, liquid or gas fractions. For example, fast pyrolysis and flash pyrolysis (which are associated to low residence times) generally favour the production of liquid yields, small amounts of gaseous compounds and, in some situations, almost no solids are formed (as secondary reactions are almost avoided). In contrast, slow pyrolysis produces larger amounts of solid compounds due to the increased conversion time which favour the existence of secondary reactions. Yet, similar experimental conditions associated to reactor and feedstock type could lead to different findings such as higher formation of liquid compounds as those found by other authors (Miguel Miranda et al., 2012; Miguel Miranda et al., 2015; Filomena Pinto et al., 2017). Liquids produced can be used directly (i.e., as boiler fuel and in some stationary engines) or refined into chemical and/or petrochemical industries for higher quality uses.

Taking into account the information presented in the Figure 8, the literature review on the main topic of pyrolysis and for the parameters of temperature, pressure, time and solar concentration is presented in Figure 17. These results also consider the type of work classifications previously assigned as being: a) distribution for both publications and entries and b) entries' year footprint. For this topic, only 28 publications were found (6 publications/year average) of which 67.9% were assigned to type of work of E, 17.9% to M, 10.7% to SS and only 3.6% to M+SS. These publications were all published between 2014 and 2018 and the analysis of data



reported resulted in 44 total entries.



Figure 17. Publications on pyrolysis grouped according to type of work.

The information presented in the Figure 18 to Figure 21 depict the data for pyrolysis considering respectively the reference conditions of temperature, pressure, time and solar concentration as well as the type of work classifications previously assigned; a) distribution for both publications and entries; and b) entries' year footprint.

For the temperature parameter (Figure 18) 15 publications were found and most of them performing studies based on experimental work. As a result, 66.7% were assigned to the type of work E, 20.0% to the M and 13.3% the SS. No publications were found for M+SS type of work and all the information considered in this topic resulted in 29 total entries.





Figure 18. Publications on pyrolysis grouped according to type of work for the Temperature parameter.

With respect to pressure parameter, the results are presented in Figure 19. For this parameter 7 publications were found of which 85.7% were assigned to the type of work E and 14.3% to the M. No publications were found for the type of works of SS and M+SS, and the analysis of the reported data resulted in 8 total entries.



Figure 19. Publications on pyrolysis grouped according to type of work for the Pressure parameter.

When considering the results found for the time parameter (Figure 20), less studies were found (4 in total), being most of them assigned for the type of work E (75.0%) and only 1 publication for the M (25.0%) type of work. No publications were found for the SS and M+SS type of works and the information found resulted in 5 total entries.



Figure 20. Publications on pyrolysis grouped according to type of work for the Time parameter.

For the solar concentration parameter (Figure 21), only 2 publications were found, 1 for each type of work SS and M+SS. The data reported in these publications results in a total entries of 2.



Figure 21. Publications on pyrolysis grouped according to type of work for the Solar Concentration parameter.

2.3. Redox reactions

The water splitting thermochemical cycles were initially proposed for the production of hydrogen from the dissociation of water into hydrogen and oxygen. Thermolysis is



conceptually the simplest single-step thermal dissociation of water splitting reaction. Unfortunately, this reaction not only requires very high temperatures (above 2200°C) but also presents the problem of effectively separating H_2 and O_2 avoiding explosive mixtures.

Thermochemical cycles consist in two or more consecutive chemical reactions in which their "net" sum is the H_2O splitting into H_2 and O_2 products. However, the maximum temperature step occurs at a temperature level lower than the single-step water decomposition chemical reaction. As a result, thermochemical cycles avoid the H_2 and the O_2 separation problem, which allow the operation to take place at moderated high temperatures. Considering that the reactions occurring in this step are highly endothermic by nature, the input of an external energy source for the process to occur is mostly required (Christos Agrafiotis et al., 2015).

Among a significant number of thermochemical cycles found on the literature review, the two-step ones based on oxide redox pair systems are of particular interest. These cycles are based on the principle of transition between the oxidized (higher valence MeO oxidized) and reduced (lower-valence MeO reduced) form of an oxide of a metal capable of exhibiting multiple oxidation states (Tatsuya Kodama and Nobuyuki Gokon, 2007). In this concept, in the first step of reaction (high-temperature endothermic reaction) the higher-valence oxide of such a metal is subjected to thermal reduction (TR) in which a quantity of oxygen is release and transforms the metal into a low-valence state (TR, reaction 1). In a subsequent 2^{nd} step, an exothermic reaction at lower-temperature known as water splitting (WS), the reduced oxide is then oxidized back to the higher-valence state by taking oxygen from water and producing hydrogen. When reaction 1 and 2 are completed, a cyclic operation is then established (Christos Agrafiotis et al., 2015). The production of hydrogen (from H₂O) and carbon monoxide (from CO₂) can be combined leading to the production of syngas (also described as "solar syngas" (Robert C. Pullar et al., 2019).

This "solar syngas" is suitable for be used in a Fischer-Tropsch (FT) technology in a number of different product streams (i.e., diesel-like fuel, alcohols and other chemicals). As this approach is conceptually simple, the TR step is commonly used for both WS and carbon dioxide splitting (CDS) reactions allowing particular redox material and the respective thermochemical reactor to be separately used from each other (production of a H_2 stream separately from the CO stream. The process can be



performed simultaneously when steam and CO_2 are co-fed to the redox material, to produce syngas on a single step.

Highest dissociations are usually required, as the subsequent full replenishment of the oxygen released during dissociation of oxygen taken from H_2O/CO_2 during oxidation, results in higher H_2/CO product yields (per mass of redox material) which results in higher cycle efficiencies. These cycle efficiencies correlate the fuel's energy content with the amount of energy that must be supplied to the reaction medium in order to fulfil the entire cycle (i.e., relation between the higher heating value (HHV) of the fuel produced and the thermochemical cycle energy input). Thus, hydrogen or syngas production have been well achieved through both cycles of metal oxide/metal systems (i.e., ZnO/Zn) or metal oxide/metal oxide pairs. Some typical examples are the oxides of a single multivalent metal such as Fe_3O_4/FeO and Mn_3O_4/MnO or the CeO_2/Ce_2O_3 .

Metal oxides thermochemical cycles such as zinc oxide (ZnO) is an example of syngas production. A significant number of reactor concepts have been developed by researchers worldwide for ZnO reduction using solar energy at small-scale (from packed beds to entrained and aerosolized flows (Christopher Perkins et al., 2008; Erik Koepf et al., 2012) to quasi-batch arrangements (Marc Chambon et al., 2010; L. O. Schunk et al., 2008; Stéphane Abanades et al., 2007; Reto Müller et al., 2006; P. Haueter et al., 1999). In the solar-driven endothermic reduction of ZnO, metallic Zn is produced at temperatures above 1,700°C followed by an oxidation reaction (exothermic) between Zn and H₂O (and/or CO₂) at lower temperature (< 1,000°C). As a result, a synthetic gas (syngas) is produced capable to be further processed in a FT synthesis towards the production of liquid synthetic hydrocarbon fuels for an increasing number of purposes (Irving Wender, 1996). Other similar example is the zinc produced carbothermally where coal, charcoal and other carbonaceous materials are consumed providing a reduction of process temperature of around 300°C and resulting in the formation of a gas mainly composed of Zn(g) and CO (rather than Zn(g) and O_2).

The technological development, both in materials and reactors capable of achieving and sustaining high temperatures when irradiated with concentrated solar irradiation, are currently in research. Such example is the use of ceria as redox active material for thermochemical cycles by changing the chemistry involved. In the ceria-based cycle,



the physico-chemical properties can be modified by changing its chemical composition, although to date, different operating conditions may be found on literature, during thermal reduction and re-oxidation gas separation is still a critical issue that affects the efficiency of the process.

Some small- and large-scale reactors featuring these applications and developments were recently published by E. Koepf et al., 2017. The materials used for both the window and the cavity receiver must be carefully chosen as they represent the most sensitive components of solar reactors that are commonly based on either direct or indirect heating of the reactants using concentrated solar energy. Direct heating provides efficient and fast heat transfer directly to the reacting matter but such reactor technologies must be designed so that to avoid particle deposition on the optical window (such as entrained particles and particle-laden flow). Alternatively, indirect heating via a heat transfer wall requires using high-temperature resistant refractory materials and may suffer from additional heat losses due to indirect heat transfer. Conventional solar reactor designs usually make use of insulated cavity-type black body receivers that allow obtaining almost isothermal conditions in the cavity volume and high solar energy absorption efficiencies (P. Haueter et al., 1999; Reto Mülleret al., 2006; L. O. Schunk et al., 2008; E. Koepf et al., 2016). High-temperature resistant ceramic materials (refractory) are usually employed for lining the inner reactor volume (including both cavity walls and insulation materials).

Considering once again the information presented in the Figure 8**Error! Reference source not found.**, the literature review on the main topic of redox reactions for the parameters temperature, pressure, time, solar concentration and number of cycles is presented in Figure 22. These results also take into account the type of work classifications previously assigned as being: a) distribution for both publications and entries and b) entries' year footprint. For this main topic, 233 publications were found between 2004 and 2019 (15 publications/year average), being 57.9% of them assigned to type of work E, 30.5% to M, 7.3% to SS and 4.3% to M+SS. These results also reveal that type of work E has been carried out continually over the years although between 2017 and 2018 is more noticeable, while type of work M was almost inexistent until 211 increased significantly its number of publications between 2014 and 2018. For the type of work SS, occasional works have been published over the years while M+SS type of work reveals less publications (10 in total) found specifically in the years of 2007, 2014 and 2015. The analysis of the information on this topic resulted in 507



total entries.



Figure 22. Publications on redox reactions grouped according to type of work.

Figure 23 to Figure 27 depict the data for redox reactions considering sequentially several reference conditions, such as temperature, pressure, time, solar concentration and number of cycles and the type of work classifications previously assigned; a) distribution for both publications and entries; and b) entries' year footprint.

The results found for the temperature parameter (Figure 23) reveals 86 total publications of which 57.0% were assigned to the type of work E, 31.4% to the M, 7.0% to the SS and only 4.7% to the M+SS. In the analysis of the published data, 260 entries were considered and the largest slice in the chart represents 162 entries that were assigned to studies that perform only experimental work.



Figure 23. Publications on redox reactions grouped according to type of work for the Temperature parameter.

In the Figure 24 is presented all the information obtained for the pressure parameter. In this case, 43 publications were found of which 48.8% were equally distributed for each type of work E and M, and 2.3% to SS type of work. No publications were found for the M+SS type of work and the analysis of the data resulted in 79 total entry being 45 assigned to the type of work E and 33 to the type of work M.



Figure 24. Publications on redox reactions grouped according to type of work for the Pressure parameter.

Regarding the time parameter (Figure 25), the results reveal that 48 publications were found, of which 60.4% were assigned to the type of work E, 18.8% to M, 12.5% to SS



and 8.3% to M+SS. The information found in this group resulted in 97 total of entries being most of them assigned to the type of work E (64 entries). A similar outcome was found for the solar concentration parameter (Figure 26). As a result, 31 publication were reported of which 48.4% were assigned to the type of work E, 41.9% to M and 3.2% and 6.5% respectively to type of works SS and M+SS. The analysis of the data yielded a total of 41 entries being most of them assigned to the type of works E (21 entries) and M (16 entries).



Figure 25. Publications on redox reactions grouped according to type of work for the Time parameter.



Figure 26. Publications on redox reactions grouped according to type of work for the Solar Concentration parameter.



For the number of cycles parameter (Figure 27) the literature review reveals 25 as total publications. From those, the great majority (84.0%) were assigned to type of work E while the remaining publications were only associated to M (4.0%) and SS (12.0%) type of works. The analysis of the data published result in 30 total entries most of them focus on type of work E (26 entries).



Figure 27. Publications on redox reactions grouped according to type of work for the Cycles (number of) parameter.



3. Conclusions

The main purpose of this document is to support a standardised method of assigning a figure of merit to each performance metric previously established through literature review on the topic of solar thermochemical reactors towards fuel production using concentrated solar energy. As such, more than 200 articles were thoroughly analysed on the topic of solar thermochemical processes for fuel production and grouped according to thermal processes: i) gasification, ii) pyrolysis and iii) redox reactions.

Due to the significant amount of information published, the proposed objectives found on each topic and to make feasible the approach, it was developed a database form in Visual Basic for Applications in order to both fine-tune and group accordingly all the information. For each type of work previously established, an additional structure was considered in which the information was organized considering each reference parameter. This structure was defined as being: i) experimental work in real conditions (E), ii) modelling work (M), iii) experimental work on solar simulator (SS) and iv) modelling with solar simulator work (M+SS) considering the reference parameters of temperature, pressure, time, solar concentration and number of cycles (if available). Afterwards, the information reported of each publication was statistically treated and graphically represented considering all parameters in the subject of analysis.

For the main topic of gasification, 119 publications were found between 2003 and 2019 (7 publications/year average) distributed for each type of work as being 57.1% E, 22.7% M, 15.1% SS and 5.0% M+SS. From those publications, 51 were assigned to the temperature parameter being 58.8% E, 21.6% M, 13.7% SS and 5.9% M+SS, while for the pressure parameter 16 publications were found of which 68.8% E, 12.5% M and 18.8% SS as no publications were found for the M+SS type of work. Regarding the time parameter, 33 publications were found being 45.5% E, 24.2% M, 21.2% SS and 9.1% M+SS, whereas for the solar concentration parameter 19 publications were found being 63.2% E, 31.6% M and 5.3% SS as no publications were found for the M+SS type of work.

For the main topic of pyrolysis, 28 publications were found between 2014 and 2019 (6 publications/year average) distributed for each type of work as 67.9% E, 17.9% M, 10.7% SS and 3.6% M+SS. From the total publications, 15 were assigned to the temperature parameter being 66.7% E, 20.0% M and 13.3% SS as no publications



were found for the type of work M+SS, while for the pressure parameter 7 publications were found being 85.7% E and 14.3% M, and no publications were found for the SS and M+SS type of works. When considering the time parameter, a total of 4 publications were found being 75.0% E and 25.0% M as no publications were found for type of works SS and M+SS while for the solar concentration parameter only 2 publications were found (one for each type of work SS and M+SS).

For the main topic of redox reactions, 233 publications were found between 2004 and 2019 (15 publications/year average) distributed for each type of work as 57.9% E, 30.5% M, 7.3% SS and 4.3% M+SS. From that total, 86 were assigned to the temperature parameter being 57.0% E, 31.4% M, 7.0% SS and 4.7% M+SS, while for the pressure parameter 43 publications were found of which 48.8% were equally distributed for each type of work E and M, and 2.3% for SS as no publications were found for the M+SS type of work. For the time parameter, 48 publications were considered being 60.4% E, 18.8% M, 12.5% SS and 8.3% M+SS, while for the solar concentration parameter 31 publications were found distributed as 48.4% E, 41.9% M, 3.2% SS and 6.5% M+SS. When considering the number of cycles parameter, 25 publications were found most of them associated to the type of work E (84.0%) while the remaining publications were found addressing the type of work M+SS.



4. References

Adisak Pattiya, Sittha Sukkasi, Vituruch Goodwin, 2012, Fast pyrolysis of sugarcane and cassava residues in a free-fall reactor, Energy, Vol. 44, Issue 1, 1067-1077

Adrian M. Cunliffe and Paul T. Williams, 1998, Composition of oils derived from the batch pyrolysis of tyres, Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis, Vol. 44, Issue 2, 131-152

Alan W. Weimer, 2012, Solarthermal chemical processing challenges and commercial path forward, Current Opinion in Chemical Engineering, Vol. 1, Issue 3, 211-217 (doi.org/10.1016/j.coche.2012.04.003)

Ashok Pandey, S. Venkata Mohan, Jo-Shu Chang, Patrick C. Hallenbeck, Christian Larroche, Eds, Biohydrogen , 2019, A volume in Biomass, Biofuels, Biochemicals, 2nd Edition (ISBN 978-0-444-64203-5, DOI https://doi.org/10.1016/C2017-0-03531-0)

B. M. Wagenaar, W. Prins, W. P. M. van Swaaij, 1994, Pyrolysis of biomass in the rotating cone reactor: modelling and experimental justification, Chemical Engineering Science, Vol. 49, Issue 24, Part 2, 5109-5126

Binlin Dou, Hua Zhang, Yongchen Song, Longfei Zhao, Bo Jiang, Mingxing He, Chenjie Ruan, Haisheng Chen and Yujie Xuc, 2019, Hydrogen production from the thermochemical conversion of biomass: issues and challenges, Sustainable Energy Fuels, Issue 2, 314-342

C. Berrueco, E. Esperanza, F. J. Mastral, J. Ceamanos, P. García-Bacaicoa, 2005, Pyrolysis of waste tyres in an atmospheric static-bed batch reactor: Analysis of the gases obtained, Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis, Vol. 74, Issue 1-2, 245-253

Christian Wieckert, Albert Obrist, Peter von Zedtwitz, Gilles Maag, and Aldo Steinfeld, 2013, Syngas Production by Thermochemical Gasification of Carbonaceous Waste Materials in a 150 kWth Packed-Bed Solar Reactor, Energy Fuels, Vol. 27, 4770-4776

Christopher Perkins, Paul R. Lichty Alan W. Weimer, 2008, Thermal ZnO dissociation in a rapid aerosol reactor as part of a solar hydrogen production cycle, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 33, Issue 2, 499-510



(doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhydene.2007.10.021)

Christos Agrafiotis, Martin Roeb, Christian Sattler, 2015, A review on solar thermal syngas production via redox pair-based water/carbon dioxide splitting thermochemical cycles, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Vol. 42, 254-285

Deepak Yadav and Rangan Banerjee, 2016, A review of solar thermochemical processes, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Vol. 54, 497-532

E. Koepf, I. Alxneit, C. Wieckert, A. Meier, 2017, A review of high temperature solar driven reactor technology: 25 years of experience in research and development at the Paul Scherrer Institute, Applied Energy, Vol. 188, 620-651

Erik Koepf, Suresh G. Advani, Aldo Steinfeld, Ajay K. Prasada, 2012, A novel beamdown, gravity-fed, solar thermochemical receiver/reactor for direct solid particle decomposition: Design, modeling, and experimentation, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 37, Issue 22, 16871-16887

Filomena Pinto, Paula Costa, Miguel Miranda, 2017, Thermochemical Treatment, Book of Algal Biofuels - SCIENCE PUBLISHERS, Chapter 5, 140-189 (eBook ISBN 9781498752329)

G. V. C. Peacocke and A. V. Bridgwater, 1994, Ablative plate pyrolysis of biomass for liquids, Biomass and Bioenergy, Vol. 7, Issues 1-6, 147-154

Gautami Newalkar, Kristiina Iisa, Andrew D. D'Amico, Carsten Sievers, Pradeep Agrawal, 2014, Effect of Temperature, Pressure, and Residence Time on Pyrolysis of Pine in an Entrained Flow Reactor, Energy Fuels, Vol. 28, Issue 8, 5144-5157 (doi.org/10.1021/ef5009715)

Joseph Zeaiter, Mohammad N. Ahmad, David Rooney, Bechara Samneh, Elie Shammas, 2015, Design of an automated solar concentrator for the pyrolysis of scrap rubber, Energy Conversion and Management, Vol. 101, 118-125

Kuo Zengф, Daniel Gauthier, José Soria, Germán Mazza, Gilles Flamant, 2017, Solar pyrolysis of carbonaceous feedstocks: A review, Solar Energy, Vol. 156, 73-92

L. O. Schunk, P. Haeberling, S. Wepf, D. Wuillemin, A. Meier, A. Steinfeld, 2008, A Receiver-Reactor for the Solar Thermal Dissociation of Zinc Oxide, Journal of Solar Energy Engineering, Vol. 130, Issue 2, 021006 (6 pages) (doi.org/10.1115/1.2840576)



L. Tang and H. Huang, 2004, An investigation of sulfur distribution during thermal plasma pyrolysis of used tires, Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis, Vol. 72, Issue 1, 35-40

M. F. Laresgoiti, B. M. Caballero, I de Marco, A. Torres, M. A. Cabrero, M. J. Chomón, 2004, Characterization of the liquid products obtained in tyre pyrolysis, Vol. 71, Issue 2, 917-934

Manuel Garcia-Pèrez, Abdelkader Chaala, Christian Roy, 2002, Vacuum pyrolysis of sugarcane bagasse, Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis, Vol. 65, Issue 2, 111-136

Marc Chambon, Stéphane Abanades, Gilles Flamant, 2010, Design of a Lab-Scale Rotary Cavity-Type Solar Reactor for Continuous Thermal Dissociation of Volatile Oxides Under Reduced Pressure, Vol. 132, Issue 2, 021006 (7 pages) (doi.org/10.1115/1.4001147)

Miguel Miranda, Filomena Pinto, I. Gulyurtlu, 2012, Polymer Wastes Pyrolysis for Liquid Fuel Production, Book of Liquid Fuels: Types, Properties and Production, Energy Science, Engineering and Technology, Editors: Domenic A. Carasillo, Nova Science Publishers, Chapter 4, 147-167 (ISBN: 978-1-61470-435-5)

Miguel Miranda, I. Cabrita, Nuno Alvarez, I. Gulyurtlu, 2015, Integration of Polymericbase Wastes into Petroleum Refineries, Book of Advances in Petroleum Engineering II – Petrochemical, Vol. 4, Chemical Technology Series, Chapter 7, 127-154 (ISBN: 1-62699-043-3)

Ozlem Onay, 2007, Fast and catalytic pyrolysis of pistacia khinjuk seed in a well-swept fixed bed reactor, Fuel, Vol. 86, Issue 10-11, 1452-1460

P. Haueter, S. Moeller, R. Palumbo, A. Steinfeld, 1999, The production of zinc by thermal dissociation of zinc oxide—solar chemical reactor design, Vol. 67, Issue 1-3, 161-167 (doi.org/10.1016/S0038-092X(00)00037-2)

R. Edwin Raj, Z. Robert Kennedy, B. C. Pillai, 2013, Optimization of process parameters in flash pyrolysis of waste tyres to liquid and gaseous fuel in a fluidized bed reactor, Energy Conversion and Management, Vol. 67, 145-151

Reinhard Rauch, Jitka Hrbek and Hermann Hofbauer, 2013, Biomass gasification for



synthesis gas production and applications of the syngas, WIREs Energy Environ (doi: 10.1002/wene.97)

Reto Müller, Peter Haeberling, Robert D. Palumbo, 2006, Further advances toward the development of a direct heating solar thermal chemical reactor for the thermal dissociation of ZnO(s), Vol. 80, Issue 5, 500-511 (doi.org/10.1016/j.solener.2005.04.015)

Robert C. Pullar, Rui M. Novais, Ana P. F. Caetano, Maria Alexandra Barreiros, Stéphane Abanades, Fernando A. Costa Oliveira, 2019, A Review of Solar Thermochemical CO2 Splitting Using Ceria-Based Ceramics With Designed Morphologies and Microstructures, Review (frontiers in Chemistry), Vol. 7, Article 601, 1-34 (doi.org/10.3389/fchem.2019.00601)

Ronald W. Missen, Charles A. Mims, Bradley A. Saville, 1998, Introduction to Chemical Reaction Engineering and Kinetics, John Wiley & Sons (ISBN: 9780471163398)

S. Antony Raja, Z. Robert Kennedy, B. C. Pillai, C. Lindon Robert Lee, 2010, Flash pyrolysis of jatropha oil cake in electrically heated fluidized bed reactor, Vol. 35, Issue 7, 2819-2823

Stéphane Abanades, Patrice Charvin, Gilles Flamant, 2007, Design and simulation of a solar chemical reactor for the thermal reduction of metal oxides: Case study of zinc oxide dissociation, Vol. 62, Issue 22, 6323-6333 (doi.org/10.1016/j.ces.2007.07.042)

Tatsuya Kodama and Nobuyuki Gokon, 2007, Thermochemical Cycles for High-Temperature Solar Hydrogen Production, Chem. Rev., Vol. 107, Issue 10, 4048-4077 (https://doi.org/10.1021/cr050188a)

Vineet Singh Sikarwar, Ming Zhao, Peter Clough, Joseph Yao, Xia Zhong, Mohammad Zaki Memon, Nilay Shah, Edward J. Anthony and Paul S. Fennell, 2016, An overview of advances in biomass gasification, Energy Environ. Sci., Vol. 9, N.° 10, 2939-2977



5. Data base references

A. Le Gal, B. Grange, M. Tessonneaud, A. Perez, C. Escape, J-L. Sans, G. Flamant, 2019, Thermal analysis of fluidized particle flows in a finned tube solar receiver, Solar Energy, Vol. 191, 19-33

A. Z'Graggen and A. Steinfeld, 2008, A two-phase reactor model for the steamgasification of carbonaceous materials under concentrated thermal radiation, Chemical Engineering and Processing, Vol. 47, 655-662

A. Z'Graggen and A. Steinfeld, 2008, Hydrogen production by steam-gasification of carbonaceous materials using concentrated solar energy - V. Reactor modeling, optimization, and scale-up, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 33, 5484-5492

A. Z'Graggen, P. Haueter, G. Maag, A.Vidal, M. Romero, A. Steinfeld, 2007, Hydrogen production by steam-gasification of petroleum coke using concentrated solar power III. Reactor experimentation with slurry feeding, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 32, 992-996

A. Z'Graggen, P. Haueter, G. Maag, M. Romero, A. Steinfeld, 2008, Hydrogen production by steam-gasification of carbonaceous materials using concentrated solar energy - IV. Reactor experimentation with vacuum residue, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 33, 679-684

A.Z'Graggen, P.Haueter, D.Trommer, M.Romero, J.C.deJesus, A.Steinfeld, 2006, Hydrogen production by steam-gasification of petroleum coke using concentrated solar power - II Reactor design, testing, and modeling, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 31, 797-811

Aaron W. Palumbo, Jeni C. Sorli, Alan W. Weimer, 2015, High temperature thermochemical processing of biomass and methane for high conversion and selectivity to H2-enriched syngas, Applied Energy, Vol. 157, 13-24

Abhishek Singh, Justin Lapp, Johannes Grobbel, Stefan Brendelberger, Jan P. Reinhold, Lamark Olivera, Ivan Ermanoski, Nathan P. Siegel, Anthony McDaniel, Martin Roeb, Christian Sattler, 2017, Design of a pilot scale directly irradiated, high temperature, and low pressure moving particle cavity chamber for metal oxide



reduction, Solar Energy, Vol. 157, 365-376

Achmad Rofi Irsyad, Byunggi Kim, Doan Hong Duc, Saiful Hasmady bin Abu Hassan, Kazuyoshi Fushinobu, 2017, Numerical Study of Heat Transfer and Chemical Kinetics of Solar Thermochemical Reactor for Hydrogen Production, AIP Conf. Proc. 1984, 020002-1–020002-10

Adisak Pattiya, Sittha Sukkasi, Vituruch Goodwin, 2012, Fast pyrolysis of sugarcane and cassava residues in a free-fall reactor, Energy, Vol. 44, Issue 1, 1067-1077

Adrian M. Cunliffe and Paul T. Williams, 1998, Composition of oils derived from the batch pyrolysis of tyres, Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis, Vol. 44, Issue 2, 131-152

Alan W. Weimer, 2012, Solarthermal chemical processing challenges and commercial path forward, Current Opinion in Chemical Engineering, Vol. 1, Issue 3, 211-217 (doi.org/10.1016/j.coche.2012.04.003)

Aldo Steinfeld, 2005, Solar thermochemical production of hydrogen - a review, Solar Energy, Vol. 78, 603-615

Aldo Steinfeld, Michael Epstein and José González-Aguilar, 2017, Progress in Solar Energy special issue: Advances in solar thermochemistry, Solar Energy, Vol. 156, 1-2

Alessandro Gallo, Aitor Marzo, Edward Fuentealba, Elisa Alonso, 2019, Heat Transfer Model of a 50kW Solar Receiver–Reactor for Thermochemical Redox Cycling Using Cerium Dioxide, Journal of Solar Energy Engineering, Vol. 141, 021014/1-021014/11

Alessandro Gallo, Aitor Marzo, Edward Fuentealba, Elisa Alonso, 2017, High flux solar simulators for concentrated solar thermal research: A review, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Vol. 77, 1385-1402

Alexander P. Muroyama, Iacopo Guscetti, Garrett L. Schieber, Sophia Haussener, Peter G. Loutzenhiser, 2018, Design and demonstration of a prototype 1.5 kWth hybrid solar/autothermal steam gasifier, Fuel, Vol. 211, 331-340

Alexander P. Muroyama, Iacopo Guscetti, Garrett L. Schieber, Sophia Haussener, Peter G. Loutzenhiser, 2010, Design of a 10MW Particle-Flow Reactor for Syngas Production by Steam-Gasification of Carbonaceous Feedstock Using Concentrated Solar Energy, Energy Fuels, Vol. 24, 6540-6547



Alicia Bayon and Alberto de la Calle, 2018, Dynamic modelling of a continuous hydrogen production plant based on a CeO2 thermochemical cycle, AIP Conference Proceedings 2033, 130002/1-130002-7

Alicia Bayon Sandoval and Alberto De la Calle, 2019, Effect of plant location on the annual performance of a hydrogen production plant based on CeO2 thermochemical cycle, AIP Conference proceeding 2126, 180003-1-180003-9

Andrew S. Oles and Gregory S. Jackson, 2015, Modeling of a concentrated-solar, falling-particle receiver for ceria reduction, Solar Energy, Vol. 122, 126-147

Ange Nzihou, Gilles Flamant, Brian Stanmore, 2012, Synthetic fuels from biomass using concentrated solar energy - A review, Energy, Vol. 42, 121-131

Anis Houaijia, Christian Sattler, Martin Roeb, Matthias Lange, Stefan Breuer, Jan Peter Sack, 2013, Analysis and improvement of a high-efficiency solar cavity reactor design for a two-step thermochemical cycle for solar hydrogen production from waterThe basic idea of the HYDROSOL projects was to combine, Solar Energy, Vol. 97, 26-38

Anton Meier, Enrico Bonaldi, Gian Mario Cella, Wojciech Lipinski, Daniel Wuillemin, 2006, Solar chemical reactor technology for industrial production of lime, Solar Energy, Vol. 80, 1355-1362

Archishman Bose, Azharuddin Farooqui, Domenico Ferrero, Massimo Santarelli, Jordi Llorca, 2019, Thermodynamic assessment of non-catalytic Ceria for syngas production by methane reduction and CO2 + H2O oxidation, Materials for Renewable and Sustainable Energy, Vol. 5, N.° 5, 1-15

Asif H. Rony, Daniel Mosiman, Zhao Sun, Dengfeng Qin, Yuan Zheng, John H. Boman IV, Maohong Fan, 2018, A novel solar powered biomass pyrolysis reactor for producing fuels and chemicals, Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis, Vol. 132, 19-32

Aurelio Gonzalez-Pardo, Thorsten Denk and Alfonso Vidal, 2017, Thermal Tests of a Multi-Tubular Reactor for Hydrogen Production by Using Mixed Ferrites Thermochemical Cycle, AIP Conf. Proc. 1850, 100009-1–100009-8 (doi: 10.1063/1.4984466)

B. Liao, L.J. Guo, 2015, Concentrating solar thermochemical hydrogen production by



biomass gasification in supercritical water, Energy Procedia, Vol. 69, 444-450

B. M. Wagenaar, W. Prins, W. P. M. van Swaaij, 1994, Pyrolysis of biomass in the rotating cone reactor: modelling and experimental justification, Chemical Engineering Science, Vol. 49, Issue 24, Part 2, 5109-5126

Ben M. Ekman, Geoffrey Brooks, M. Akbar Rhamdhani, 2015, Development of high flux solar simulators for solar thermal research, Solar Energy Materials & Solar Cells, Vol. 141, 436-446

Binlin Dou, Hua Zhang, Yongchen Song, Longfei Zhao, Bo Jiang, Mingxing He, Chenjie Ruan, Haisheng Chen and Yujie Xuc, 2019, Hydrogen production from the thermochemical conversion of biomass: issues and challenges, Sustainable Energy Fuels, Issue 2, 314-342

Bo Liao, Liejin Guo, Youjun Lu, Ximin Zhang, 2013, Solar receiver/reactor for hydrogen production with biomass gasification in supercritical water, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 38, 13038-13044

Brandon J. Hathaway and Jane H. Davidson, 2017, Demonstration of a prototype molten salt solar gasification reactor, Solar Energy, Vol. 142, 224-230

Brendan Bulfin, Matthias Lange, Lamark de Oliveira, Martin Roeb, Christian Sattler, 2016, Solar thermochemical hydrogen production using ceria zirconia solid solutions: Efficiency analysis, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 41, 19320-19328

Brian D. Ehrhart, Christopher L. Muhich, Ibraheam Al-Shankiti, Alan W. Weimer, 2016, System efficiency for two-step metal oxide solar thermochemical hydrogen production e Part 1: Thermodynamic model and impact of oxidation kinetics, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 41, 19881-19893

Brian D. Ehrhart, Christopher L. Muhich, Ibraheam Al-Shankiti, Alan W. Weimer, 2016, System efficiency for two-step metal oxide solar thermochemical hydrogen production e Part 3: Various methods for achieving low oxygen partial pressures in the reduction reaction, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 41, 19904-19914

C. Agrafiotis, M. Roeb, A.G. Konstandopoulos, L. Nalbandian, V.T. Zaspalis, C. Sattler,P. Stobbe, A.M. Steele, 2005, Solar Energy, Vol. 79, 409-421



C. Berrueco, E. Esperanza, F. J. Mastral, J. Ceamanos, P. García-Bacaicoa, 2005, Pyrolysis of waste tyres in an atmospheric static-bed batch reactor: Analysis of the gases obtained, Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis, Vol. 74, Issue 1-2, 245-253

C. Wieckert, U. Frommherz, S. Kräupl, E. Guillot, G. Olalde, M. Epstein, S. Santén, T. Osinga, A. Steinfeld, 2007, A 300 kW Solar Chemical Pilot Plant for the Carbothermic Production of Zinc, Journal of Solar Energy Engineering, Vol. 129, 190-196

Cansheng Yuan, Colby Jarrett, William Chueh, Yoshiaki Kawajiri, Asegun Henry, 2015, A new solar fuels reactor concept based on a liquid metal heat transfer fluid: Reactor design and efficiency estimation, Solar Energy, Vol. 122, 547-561

Chao Lia, Rongrong Zhai, Yongping Yang, Kumar Patchigolla, John E. Oakey, 2018, Thermal performance of different integration schemes for a solar tower aided coal-fired power system, Energy Conversion and Management, Vol. 171, 1237-1245

Christian Sattler, Martin Roeb, Christos Agrafiotis, Dennis Thomey, 2017, Solar hydrogen production via sulphur based thermochemical water-splitting, Solar Energy, Vol. 156, 30-47

Christian Wieckert, Albert Obrist, Peter von Zedtwitz, Gilles Maag, and Aldo Steinfeld, 2013, Syngas Production by Thermochemical Gasification of Carbonaceous Waste Materials in a 150 kWth Packed-Bed Solar Reactor, Energy Fuels, Vol. 27, 4770-4776

Christian Wieckert, Nikolaos Tzouganatos and Aldo Steinfeld, 2018, Development of a 5 kWth windowless packed-bed reactor for high-temperature solar thermochemical processing, AIP Conference Proceedings 2033, 130016/1-130016/10

Christoph Falter, 2017, Efficiency Potential of Solar Thermochemical Reactor Concepts with Ecological and Economic Performance Analysis of Solar Fuel Production - Ph.D. Thesis

Christoph Falter, Andreas Sizmann and Robert Pitz-Paal, 2017, Perspectives of Advanced Thermal Management in Solar Thermochemical Syngas Production Using a Counter-Flow Solid-Solid Heat Exchanger, AIP Conf. Proc., Vol. 1850, 100005-1– 100005-8

Christoph P. Falter and Robert Pitz-Paal, 2017, A generic solar-thermochemical



reactor model with internal heat diffusion for counter-flow solid heat exchange, Solar Energy, Vol. 144, 569-579

Christoph P. Falter and Robert Pitz-Paal, 2018, Modeling counter-flow particle heat exchangers for two-step solar thermochemical syngas production, Applied Thermal Engineering, Vol. 132, 613-623

Christoph P. Falter, Andreas Sizmann, Robert Pitz-Paal, 2015, Modular reactor model for the solar thermochemical production of syngas incorporating counter-flow solid heat exchange, Solar Energy, Vol. 122, 1296-1308

Christopher L. Muhich, Samuel Blaser, Marie C. Hoes, Aldo Steinfeld, 2018, Comparing the solar-to-fuel energy conversion efficiency of ceria and perovskite based thermochemical redox cycles for splitting H2O and CO2, International journal of hydrogen energy, Vol. 43, 18814-18831

Christopher Muhich and Aldo Steinfeld, 2017, Principles of doping ceria for the solar thermochemical redox splitting of H2O and CO2, Journal of Materials Chemistry A, Vol. 5, 15578-15590

Christopher Perkins and Alan W. Weimer, 2004, Likely near-term solar-thermal water splitting technologies, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 29, 1587-1599

Christopher Perkins, Paul R. Lichty Alan W. Weimer, 2008, Thermal ZnO dissociation in a rapid aerosol reactor as part of a solar hydrogen production cycle, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 33, Issue 2, 499-510 (doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhydene.2007.10.021)

Christos Agrafiotis, Henrik von Storch, Martin Roeb, Christian Sattler, 2014, Solar thermal reforming of methane feedstocks for hydrogen and syngas production - A review, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Vol. 29, 656-682

Christos Agrafiotis, Martin Roeb, Christian Sattler, 2015, A review on solar thermal syngas production via redox pair-based water/carbon dioxide splitting thermochemical cycles, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Vol. 42, 254-285

D. Graf, N. Monnerie, M. Roeb, M. Schmitz, C. Sattler, 2008, Economic comparison of solar hydrogen generation by means of thermochemical cycles and electrolysis, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 33, 4511-4519



D. Trommer, F. Noembrini, M. Fasciana, D. Rodriguez, A. Morales, M. Romero, A. Steinfeld, 2005, Hydrogen production by steam-gasification of petroleum coke using concentrated solar power — I. Thermodynamic and kinetic analyses, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 30, 605-618

Daniel Marxer, Philipp Furler, Michael Takacs and Aldo Steinfeld, 2017, Solar thermochemical splitting of CO2 into separate streams of CO and O2 with high selectivity, stability, conversion, and efficiency, Energy & Environmental Science, Vol. 10, 1142-1149

Darwin Arifin and Alan W. Weimer, 2018, Kinetics and mechanism of solarthermochemical H2 and CO production by oxidation of reduced CeO2, Solar Energy, Vol. 160, 178-185

Deepak Yadav and Rangan Banerjee, 2016, A review of solar thermochemical processes, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Vol. 54, 497-532

Dominic Davis, Fabian Müller, Woei L. Saw, Aldo Steinfeld and Graham J. Nathan, 2017, Solar-driven alumina calcination for CO2 mitigation and improved product quality, Green Chemistry, Vol. 19, 2992-3005

E. Koepf, I. Alxneit, C. Wieckert, A. Meier, 2017, A review of high temperature solar driven reactor technology: 25 years of experience in research and development at the Paul Scherrer Institute, Applied Energy, Vol. 188, 620-651

E. Koepf, W. Villasmil, A. Meier, 2015, High temperature flow visualization and aerodynamic window protection of a 100-kWth solar thermochemical receiver-reactor for ZnO dissociation, Energy Procedia, Vol. 69, 1780-1789

E. Koepf, W. Villasmil, A. Meier, 2016, Pilot-scale solar reactor operation and characterization for fuel production via the Zn/ZnO thermochemical cycle, Applied Energy, Vol. 165, 1004-1023

Elisa Alonso and Manuel Romero, 2015, Review of experimental investigation on directly irradiated particles solar reactors, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Vol. 41, 53-67

Elysia J. Sheu, Esmail M. A. Mokheimer, Ahmed F. Ghoniema, 2015, A Review of Solar Methane Reforming Systems, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 40,



12929-12955

Elysia J. Sheu, Esmail M.A. Mokheimer, Ahmed F. Ghoniem, 2015, Dry redox reforming hybrid power cycle: Performance analysis and comparison to steam redox reforming, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 40, 2939-2949

Erik Koepf, Suresh G. Advani, Aldo Steinfeld, Ajay K. Prasada, 2012, A novel beamdown, gravity-fed, solar thermochemical receiver/reactor for direct solid particle decomposition: Design, modeling, and experimentation, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 37, Issue 22, 16871-16887

F. Müller, H. Patel, D. Blumenthal, P. Po živil, P. Das, C. Wieckert, P. Maiti, S. Maiti, A. Steinfeld, 2018, Co-production of syngas and potassium-based fertilizer by solardriven thermochemical conversion of crop residues, Fuel Processing Technology, Vol. 171, 89-99

F. Müller, P. Pozivil, P.J. van Eyk, A. Villarrazo, P. Haueter, C. Wieckert, G.J. Nathan, A. Steinfeld, 2017, A pressurized high-flux solar reactor for the efficient thermochemical gasification of carbonaceous feedstock, Fuel, Vol. 193, 432-443

Fabian Dähler, Michael Wild, Remo Schäppi, Philipp Haueter, Thomas Cooper, Philipp Good, Carlos Larrea, Max Schmitz, Philipp Furler, Aldo Steinfeld, 2018, Optical design and experimental characterization of a solar concentrating dish system for fuel production via thermochemical redox cycles, Solar Energy, Vol. 170, 568-575

Filomena Pinto, Paula Costa, Miguel Miranda, 2017, Thermochemical Treatment, Book of Algal Biofuels - SCIENCE PUBLISHERS, Chapter 5, 140-189 (eBook ISBN 9781498752329)

Freddy DeAngelis, Hamid Reza Seyf, Rebecca Berman, Greg Schmidt, Duncan Moore, Asegun Henry, 2018, Design of a high temperature (1350°C) solar receiver based on a liquid metal heat transfer fluid: Sensitivity analysis, Solar Energy, Vol. 164, 200-209

G. Maag, G. Zanganeh, A. Steinfeld, 2009, Solar thermal cracking of methane in a particle-flow reactor for the co-production of hydrogen and carbon, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 34, 7676-7685

G. Maag, W. Lipinski b, A. Steinfeld, 2009, Particle-gas reacting flow under concentrated solar irradiation, International Journal of Heat and Mass Transfer, Vol.



52, 4997-5004

G. V. C. Peacocke and A. V. Bridgwater, 1994, Ablative plate pyrolysis of biomass for liquids, Biomass and Bioenergy, Vol. 7, Issues 1-6, 147-154

Gaël Levêque and Stéphane Abanades, 2013, Kinetic analysis of high-temperature solid-gas reactions by an inverse method applied to ZnO and SnO2 solar thermal dissociation, Chemical Engineering Journal, Vol. 217, 139-149

Gaël Levêque, Roman Bader, Wojciech Lipiński, and Sophia Haussener, 2016, Experimental and numerical characterization of a new 45 kWel multisource high-flux solar simulator, Optics Express, Vol. 24, N.° 22, A1360-A1373

Gaël Levêque, Roman Bader, Wojciech Lipinski, Sophia Haussener, 2017, High-flux optical systems for solar thermochemistry, Solar Energy, Vol. 156, 133-148

Gautami Newalkar, Kristiina Iisa, Andrew D. D'Amico, Carsten Sievers, Pradeep Agrawal, 2014, Effect of Temperature, Pressure, and Residence Time on Pyrolysis of Pine in an Entrained Flow Reactor, Energy Fuels, Vol. 28, Issue 8, 5144-5157 (doi.org/10.1021/ef5009715)

H. Kaneko, T. Kodama, N. Gokon, Y. Tamaura, K. Lovegrove, A. Luzzi, 2004, Decomposition of Zn-ferrite for O2 generation by concentrated solar radiation, Solar Energy, Vol. 76, 317-322

H. Miyaokaa, T. Ichikawa, Y. Kojima, 2014, Thermochemical energy storage by watersplitting via redox reaction of alkali metals, Energy Procedia, Vol. 49, 927-934

H.I. Villafán-Vidales, C.A. Arancibia-Bulnes, D. Riveros-Rosas, H. Romero-Paredes, C.A. Estrada, 2017, An overview of the solar thermochemical processes for hydrogen and syngas production: Reactors, and facilities, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Vol. 75, 894-908

H.L. Zhang, J.Baeyens, J.Degrève, G.Cacères, 2013, Concentrated solar power plants: Review and design methodology, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Vol. 22, 466-481

Haftom Weldekidan, Vladimir Strezov, Graham Town, Tao Kana, 2018, Production and analysis of fuels and chemicals obtained from rice husk pyrolysis with concentrated solar radiation, Fuel, Vol. 233, 396-403



Haftom Weldekidan, Vladimir Strezova, Graham Town, 2017, Performance Evaluation of Absorber Reactors for Solar Fuel Production, Chemical Engineering Transactions, Vol. 61, 1111-1116

Haftom Weldekidan, Vladimir Strezova, Graham Town, 2018, Review of solar energy for biofuel extraction, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Vol. 88, 184-192

Hernando Romero-Paredes R., Juan José Alvarado-Gil, Camilo Alberto Arancibia-Bulnes, Víctor Hugo Ramos-Sánchez, Heidi Isabel Villafán-Vidales, Gilberto Espinosa-Paredes and Stéphane Abanades, 2017, Solar fuels production as a sustainable alternative for substituting fossil fuels: COSOLπ project, AIP Conf. Proc., Vol. 1850, 100015-1–100015-11

Hongsheng Wang, Yong Hao and Hui Kong, 2015, Thermodynamic study on solar thermochemical fuel production with oxygen permeation membrane reactors, International Journal of Energy Research, Vol. 1790-1799

Hui Kong, Yong Hao, Hongguang Jin, 2018, Isothermal versus two-temperature solar thermochemical fuel synthesis: A comparative study, Applied Energy, Vol. 228, 301-308

Hui Kong, Yong Hao, Hongsheng Wang, 2016, A solar thermochemical fuel production system integrated with fossil fuel heat recuperation, Applied Thermal Engineering, Vol. 108, 958-966

Hyun seok Cho, Tatsuya Kodama, Nobuyuki Gokon, Jong kyu Kim, Sang nam Lee, and Yong heack Kang, 2017, Development and experimental study for hydrogen production from the thermochemical two-step water splitting cycles with a CeO2 coated new foam device design using solar furnace system, AIP Conference Proceedings 1850, 100003/1-100003/8

I. Ermanoski, 2015, Maximizing efficiency in two-step solar-thermochemical fuel production, Energy Procedia, Vol. 69, 1731-1740

I. Ermanoski, N. Siegel, 2014, Annual average efficiency of a solar-thermochemical reactor, Energy Procedia 49 - SolarPACES 2013, 1932-1939

Irving Wender, 1996, Reactions of synthesis gas, Fuel Processing Technology, Vol. 48, Issue 3, 189-297 (doi.org/10.1016/S0378-3820(96)01048-X)



Ivan Munnoz, Joan Rieradevall, Francesc Torrades, José Peral, Xavier Domènech, 2005, Environmental assessment of different solar driven advanced oxidation processes, Solar Energy, Vol. 79, 369-375

J. Lapp, J.H. Davidson, W. Lipinski, 2012, Efficiency of two-step solar thermochemical non-stoichiometric redox cycles with heat recovery, Energy, Vol. 37, 591-600

J. Rodrígueza, I. Cañadas, E. Zarza, 2014, PSA vertical axis solar furnace SF5, Energy Procedia, Vol. 49, 1511-1522

J.E. Millera, A. Ambrosini, E.N. Coker, M.D. Allendorf, A.H. McDaniel, 2014, Advancing oxide materials for thermochemical production of solar fuels, Energy Procedia, Vol. 49, 2019-2026

J.-P. Sack, M. Roeb, C. Sattler, R. Pitz-Paal, A. Heinzel, 2012, Development of a system model for a hydrogen production process on a solar tower, Solar Energy, Vol. 86, 99-111

J.-P. Säck, S. Breuer, P. Cotelli, A. Houaijia, M. Lange, M. Wullenkord, C. Spenke, M. Roeb, Chr. Sattler, 2016, High temperature hydrogen production: Design of a 750 KW demonstration plant for a two step thermochemical cycle, Solar Energy, Vol. 135, 232-241

James E. Miller, Mark A. Allendorf, Andrea Ambrosini, Eric N. Coker, Richard B. Diver, Ivan Ermanoski, Lindsey R. Evans, Roy E. Hogan, and Anthony H. McDaniel, 2012, Development and Assessment of Solar-Thermal-Activated Fuel Production - Phase 1 Summary, SANDIA REPORT (SAND2012-5658)

Janna Martinek, Carl Bingham, Alan W. Weimer, 2012, Computational modeling of a multiple tube solar reactor with specularly reflective cavity walls. Part 2: Steam gasification of carbon, Chemical Engineering Science, Vol. 81, 285-297

Janna Martinek, Rachel Viger, Alan W. Weimer, 2014, Transient simulation of a tubular packed bed solar receiver for hydrogen generation via metal oxide thermochemical cycles, Solar Energy, Vol. 105, 613-631

Jeffrey A. Herron, Jiyong Kim, Aniruddha A. Upadhye, George W. Huber and Christos T. Maravelias, 2015, A general framework for the assessment of solar fuel technologies, Energy & Environmental Science, Vol. 8, 126-157



Jian Jina, Xin Weic, Mingkai Liua, Yuhang Yu, Wenjia Lia, Hui Konga, Yong Hao, 2018, A solar methane reforming reactor design with enhanced efficiency, Applied Energy, Vol. 226, 797-807

Jingang Yao, Michael Kraussler, Florian Benedikt, Hermann Hofbauer, 2017, Technoeconomic assessment of hydrogen production based on dual fluidized bed biomass steam gasification, biogas steam reforming, and alkaline water, Energy Conversion and Management, Vol. 145, 278-292

Jingwei Chen, Youjun Lu, Liejin Guo, Ximin Zhang, Peng Xiao, 2010, Hydrogen production by biomass gasification in supercritical water using concentrated solar energy: System development and proof of concept, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 35, 7134-7141

Jonathan R. Scheffe and Aldo Steinfeld, 2014, Oxygen exchange materials for solar thermochemical splitting of H2O and CO2: a review, Materials Today, Vol. 17, N.° 7, 341-348

Jörg Petrasch, Patrick Coray, Anton Meier, Max Brack, Peter Häberling, Daniel Wuillemin, Aldo Steinfeld, 2007, A Novel 50 kW 11,000 suns High-Flux Solar Simulator Based on an Array of Xenon Arc Lamps, Journal of Solar Energy Engineering, Vol. 129, 405-411

Joseph Zeaiter, Fouad Azizi, Mohammad Lameh, Dia Milani, Hamza Y. Ismail, Ali Abbas, 2018, Waste tire pyrolysis using thermal solar energy: An integrated approach, Renewable Energy, Vol. 123, 44-51

Joseph Zeaiter, Mohammad N. Ahmad, David Rooney, Bechara Samneh, Elie Shammas, 2015, Design of an automated solar concentrator for the pyrolysis of scrap rubber, Energy Conversion and Management, Vol. 101, 118-125

Kelvin Randhir, Nathan R. Rhodes, Like Li, Nicholas AuYeung, David W. Hahn, Renwei Mei, James F. Klausner, 2018, Magnesioferrites for solar thermochemical fuel production, Solar Energy, Vol. 163, 1-15

Konstantin N. Tourkov, 2016, Analysis of Total Solar Efficiency of Biomass, Solar Thermal, and Photovoltaic Technologies and Evaluation of Potential Improvements via Combination of the Technologies - Ph.D. Thesis



Kuo Zeng^{\phi}, Daniel Gauthier, Jidong Lu, Gilles Flamant, 2015, Parametric study and process optimization for solar pyrolysis of beech wood, Energy Conversion and Management, Vol. 106, 987-998

Kuo Zeng^{\phi}, Daniel Gauthier, José Soria, Germán Mazza, Gilles Flamant, 2017, Solar pyrolysis of carbonaceous feedstocks: A review, Solar Energy, Vol. 156, 73-92

Kuo Zeng, Daniel Gauthier, Rui Li, Gilles Flamant, 2015, Solar pyrolysis of beech wood: Effects of pyrolysis parameters on the product distribution and gas product composition, Energy, Vol. 93, 1648-1657

Kuo Zeng, Daniel Gauthier, Rui Li, Gilles Flamant, 2017, Combined effects of initial water content and heating parameters on solar pyrolysis of beech wood, Energy, Vol. 125, 552-561

L. Arribas, N. Arconada, C. Gonzalez-Fernandez, C. Lohrl, J. Gonzalez-Aguilar, M. Kaltschmitt, M. Romero, 2017, Solar-driven pyrolysis and gasification of low-grade carbonaceous materials, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 42, 13598-13606

L. O. Schunk, P. Haeberling, S. Wepf, D. Wuillemin, A. Meier, A. Steinfeld, 2008, A Receiver-Reactor for the Solar Thermal Dissociation of Zinc Oxide, Journal of Solar Energy Engineering, Vol. 130, Issue 2, 021006 (6 pages) (doi.org/10.1115/1.2840576)

L. Tang and H. Huang, 2004, An investigation of sulfur distribution during thermal plasma pyrolysis of used tires, Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis, Vol. 72, Issue 1, 35-40

Lan Xiao, Shuang-Ying Wu, You-Rong Li, 2012, Advances in solar hydrogen production via two-step water-splitting thermochemical cycles based on metal redox reactions, Renewable Energy, Vol. 41, 1-12

Lei Wang, Tianzeng Ma, Zheshao Chang, Hao Li, Mingkai Fu, Xin Li, 2019, Solar fuels production via two-step thermochemical cycle based on Fe3O4/Fe with methane reduction, Solar Energy, Vol. 177, 772-781

Lifeng Li, Bo Wang, Johannes Pottas, Wojciech Lipiński, 2019, Design of a compound parabolic concentrator for a multi-source high-flux solar simulator, Solar Energy, Vol. 183, 805-811


Liya Zhu, Youjun Lu, Shaohua Shen, 2016, Solar fuel production at high temperatures using ceria as a dense membrane, Energy, Vol. 104, 53-63

Lucía Arribas, José González-Aguilar and Manuel Romero, 2018, Solar-Driven Thermochemical Water-Splitting by Cerium Oxide: Determination of Operational Conditions in a Directly Irradiated Fixed Bed Reactor, Energies, Vol. 11, 2451 (doi:10.3390/en11092451)

M. Bouhadda, S. Dounit and O. Soulimani, 2015, Modelling of heat transfer in a fluidized bed reactor irradiated indirectly by concentrated solar energy, Energy Procedia, Vol. 74, 381-388

M. F. Laresgoiti, B. M. Caballero, I de Marco, A. Torres, M. A. Cabrero, M. J. Chomón, 2004, Characterization of the liquid products obtained in tyre pyrolysis, Vol. 71, Issue 2, 917-934

M. Nakakura, M. Ohtake, K. Matsubara, K. Yoshida, H. S. Cho, T. Kodamaa, N. Gokon, 2015, Development of a receiver evaluation system using 30 kWth point concentration solar simulator, Energy Procedia, Vol. 69, 497-505

M. Puig-Arnavat, E.A. Tora, J.C. Bruno, A. Coronas, 2013, State of the art on reactor designs for solar gasification of carbonaceous feedstock, Solar Energy, Vol. 97, 67-84

M. Roeb, J.-P. Sack, P. Rietbrock, C. Prahl, H. Schreiber, M. Neises, L. de Oliveira, D. Graf, M. Ebert, W. Reinalter, M. Meyer-Grunefeldt, C. Sattler, A. Lopez, A. Vidal, A. Elsberg, P. Stobbe, D. Jones, A. Steele, S. Lorentzou, C. Pagkoura, A. Zygogianni, C. Agrafiotis, A.G. Konstandopoulos, 2011, Test operation of a 100 kW pilot plant for solar hydrogen production from water on a solar tower, Solar Energy, Vol. 85, 634-644

M. Sánchez, B. Clifford, J.D. Nixon, 2018, Modelling and evaluating a solar pyrolysis system, Renewable Energy, Vol. 116, 630-638

Manuel Garcia-Pèrez, Abdelkader Chaala, Christian Roy, 2002, Vacuum pyrolysis of sugarcane bagasse, Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis, Vol. 65, Issue 2, 111-136

Manuel Romero and Aldo Steinfeld, 2012, Concentrating solar thermal power and thermochemical fuels, Energy & Environmental Science, Vol. 5, 9234-9245



Marc Chambon, Stéphane Abanades, Gilles Flamant, 2010, Design of a Lab-Scale Rotary Cavity-Type Solar Reactor for Continuous Thermal Dissociation of Volatile Oxides Under Reduced Pressure, Vol. 132, Issue 2, 021006 (7 pages) (doi.org/10.1115/1.4001147)

Marco Binotti, Gioele Di Marcoberardino, Mauro Biassoni, and Giampaolo Manzolini, 2017, Solar hydrogen production with cerium oxides thermochemical cycle, AIP Conf. Proc., Vol. 1850, 100002-1–100002-10

Martin Roeb, Christian Sattler, Ruth Klüser, Nathalie Monnerie, Lamark de Oliveira, Athanasios G. Konstandopoulos, Christos Agrafiotis, V. T. Zaspalis, L. Nalbandian, Andrew Steele, Per Stobbe, 2006, Solar Hydrogen Production by a Two-Step Cycle Based on Mixed Iron Oxides, Journal of Solar Energy Engineering, Vol. 128, 125-133

Martin Roeb, Martina Neises, Jan-Peter Sack, Peter Rietbrock, Nathalie Monnerie, Jurgen Dersch, Mark Schmitz, Christian Sattler, 2009, Operational strategy of a twostep thermochemical process for solar hydrogen production, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 34, 4537-4545

Martina Neises, Martin Roeb, Martin Schmucker, Christian Sattler and Robert Pitz-Paal, 2010, Kinetic investigations of the hydrogen production step of a thermochemical cycle using mixed iron oxides coated on ceramic substrates, International Journal of Energy Research, Vol. 34, 651-661

Michael Epstein, Gabriel Olalde, Sven Santén, Aldo Steinfeld, Christian Wieckert, 2008, Towards the Industrial Solar Carbothermal Production of Zinc, Journal of Solar Energy Engineering, Vol. 130, 014505-1–014505-4

Michael Joseph Ignatowich, 2017, An Investigation of Nonstoichiometric Oxides for Solar-Driven Thermochemical Fuel Production, California Institute of Technology -Ph.D. Thesis

Michael Kruesi, Zoran R. Jovanovic, Aldo Steinfeld, 2014, A two-zone solar-driven gasifier concept: Reactor design and experimental evaluation with bagasse particles, Fuel, Vol. 117, 680-687

Michael Kruesi, Zoran R. Jovanovic, Andreas Haselbacher, Aldo Steinfeld, 2015, Analysis of Solar-Driven Gasification of Biochar Trickling Through an Interconnected Porous Structure, AIChE Journal Vol. 61, No. 3, 867-879



Michael Kruesi, Zoran R. Jovanovic, Elena C. dos Santos, Hyung Chul Yoon, Aldo Steinfeld, 2013, Solar-driven steam-based gasification of sugarcane bagasse in a combined drop-tube and fixed-bed reactor - Thermodynamic, kinetic, and experimental, Biomass and Bioenergy, Vol. 52, 173-183

Michael Welte, Kent Warren, Jonathan R. Scheffe, and Aldo Steinfeld, 2017, Combined Ceria Reduction and Methane Reforming in a Solar-Driven Particle-Transport Reactor, Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. Vol. 56, 10300–10308

Miguel Miranda, Filomena Pinto, I. Gulyurtlu, 2012, Polymer Wastes Pyrolysis for Liquid Fuel Production, Book of Liquid Fuels: Types, Properties and Production, Energy Science, Engineering and Technology, Editors: Domenic A. Carasillo, Nova Science Publishers, Chapter 4, 147-167 (ISBN: 978-1-61470-435-5)

Miguel Miranda, I. Cabrita, Nuno Alvarez, I. Gulyurtlu, 2015, Integration of Polymericbase Wastes into Petroleum Refineries, Book of Advances in Petroleum Engineering II – Petrochemical, Vol. 4, Chemical Technology Series, Chapter 7, 127-154 (ISBN: 1-62699-043-3)

Mikael Dumortier, Saurabh Tembhurne and Sophia Haussener, 2015, Holistic design guidelines for solar hydrogen production by photo-electrochemical routes, Energy & Environmental Science, Vol. 8, 3614-3628

Mohamed A. Ganzoury, Seif-Eddeen K. Fateen, S.T. El Sheltawy, Aly M. Radwan, Nageh K. Allam, 2016, Thermodynamic and efficiency analysis of solar thermochemical water splitting using Ce-Zr mixtures, Solar Energy, Vol. 135, 154-162

Mohamed Rady, Amr Amin, Mohamed Ahmed, 2015, Conceptual Design of Small Scale Multi-Generation Concentrated Solar Plant for a Medical Center in Egypt, Energy Procedia, Vol. 83, 289-298

N. Gokon, S. Nakamura, K. Matsubara, T. Kodama, 2014, Carbonate molten-salt absorber/reformer: heating and steam reforming performance of reactor tubes, Energy Procedia, Vol. 49, 1940-1949

N. Gokona, S. Takahashi, H. Yamamoto, T. Kodama, 2008, Thermochemical two-step water-splitting reactor with internally circulating fluidized bed for thermal reduction of ferrite particles, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 33, 2189-2199



Nathan R. Rhodes, Michael M. Bobek, Kyle M. Allen, David W. Hahn, 2015, Investigation of long term reactive stability of ceria for use in solar thermochemical cycles, Energy, Vol. 89, 924-931

Nathan R. Rhodes, Michael M. Bobek, Kyle M. Allen, David W. Hahn, 2018, Iron precipitated onto ceria-zirconia nanoparticle mixtures for the production of hydrogen via two-step thermochemical water splitting, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 43, 12970-12984

Nicolas Piatkowski and Aldo Steinfeld, 2008, Solar-Driven Coal Gasification in a Thermally Irradiated Packed-Bed Reactor, Energy & Fuels, Vol. 22, 2043-2052

Nicolas Piatkowski and Aldo Steinfeld, 2011, Solar Gasification of Carbonaceous Waste Feedstocks in a Packed-Bed Reactor-Dynamic Modeling and Experimental Validation, ENVIRONMENTAL AND ENERGY ENGINEERING, Vol. 57, 3522-3533

Nicolas Piatkowski, Christian Wieckert, Alan W. Weimer and Aldo Steinfeld, 2011, Solar-driven gasification of carbonaceous feedstock - a review, Energy & Environmental Science, Vol. 4, 73-82

Nicolas Piatkowski, Christian Wieckert, Aldo Steinfeld, 2009, Experimental investigation of a packed-bed solar reactor for the steam-gasification of carbonaceous feedstocks, Fuel Processing Technology, Vol. 90, 360-366

Nobuyuki Gokon, Ryuta Ono, Tsuyoshi Hatamachi, Li Liuyun, Hee-Joon Kim, Tatsuya Kodama, 2012, CO2 gasification of coal cokes using internally circulating fluidized bed reactor by concentrated Xe-light irradiation for solar gasification, International journal of hydrogen energy, Vol. 37, 12128-12137

Nobuyuki Gokon, Shinpei Takagi, Selvan Bellan, Hyun-seok Cho, Tatsuya Kodama, 2018, Preliminary Tests of Batch Type Fluidized Bed Reactor for Development of Continuously-Feeding Fluidized Bed Reactor - An Elevated Temperature and Gasification Processes, AIP Conf. Proc., Vol. 2033, 130006-1–130006-7

Nobuyuki Gokon, Takuya Izawa, Takehiko Abe, Tatsuya Kodama, 2014, Steam gasification of coal cokes in an internally circulating fluidized bed of thermal storage material for solar thermochemical processes, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 39, 11082-11093



Nobuyuki Gokon, Tetsuro Mataga, Nobuyuki Kondo, Tatsuya Kodama, 2011, Thermochemical two-step water splitting by internally circulating fluidized bed of NiFe2O4 particles: Successive reaction of thermal-reduction and water-decomposition steps, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 36, 4757-4767

Ozlem Onay, 2007, Fast and catalytic pyrolysis of pistacia khinjuk seed in a well-swept fixed bed reactor, Fuel, Vol. 86, Issue 10-11, 1452-1460

P. Furler, D. Marxer, M. Takacs, and A. Steinfeld, 2018, Solar thermochemical reactor technology for splitting CO2, AIP Conf. Proc., Vol. 2033, 130005-1–130005-4

P. Haueter, S. Moeller, R. Palumbo, A. Steinfeld, 1999, The production of zinc by thermal dissociation of zinc oxide—solar chemical reactor design, Vol. 67, Issue 1-3, 161-167 (doi.org/10.1016/S0038-092X(00)00037-2)

P. Parthasarathy and P. Le Clercq, 2015, Heat transfer simulation in a high temperature solar reactor, Energy Procedia, Vol. 69, 1810-1818

P. v. Zedtwitz and A. Steinfeld, 2003, The solar thermal gasification of coal - energy conversion efficiency and CO2 mitigation potential, Energy, Vol. 28, 441-456

P. von Zedtwitz, W. Lipinskia, A. Steinfeld, 2007, Numerical and experimental study of gas-particle radiative heat exchange in a fluidized-bed reactor for steam-gasification of coal, Chemical Engineering Science, Vol. 62, 599-607

Patrice Charvin, Stéphane Abanades, Eric Beche, Florent Lemont, Gilles Flamant, 2009, Hydrogen production from mixed cerium oxides via three-step water-splitting cycles, Solid State Ionics, Vol. 180, 1003-1010

Patrice Charvin, Stephane Abanades, Gilles Flamant, Florent Lemort, 2007, Two-step water splitting thermochemical cycle based on iron oxide redox pair for solar hydrogen production, Energy, Vol. 32, 1124-1133

Peter G. Loutzenhiser and Alexander P. Muroyama, 2017, A review of the state-of-theart in solar-driven gasification processes with carbonaceous materials, Solar Energy, Vol. 156, 93-100

Peter von Zedtwitz and Aldo Steinfeld, 2005, Steam-Gasification of Coal in a Fluidized-Bed/Packed-Bed Reactor Exposed to Concentrated Thermal Radiations Modeling and Experimental Validation, Ind. Eng. Chem. Res., Vol. 44, No. 11, 3852-3861



Philipp Furler and Aldo Steinfeld, 2015, Heat transfer and fluid flow analysis of a 4 kW solar thermochemical reactor for ceria redox cycling, Chemical Engineering Science, Vol. 137, 373-383

Philipp Furler, Jonathan R. Scheffe and Aldo Steinfeld, 2012, Syngas production by simultaneous splitting of H2O and CO2 via ceria redox reactions in a high-temperature solar reactor, Energy & Environmental Science, Vol. 5, 6098-6103

Philipp Good, Gianluca Ambrosetti, Andrea Pedretti, Aldo Steinfeld, 2016, A 1.2 MWth solar parabolic trough system based on air as heat transfer fluid at 500 °C - Engineering design, modelling, construction, and testing, Solar Energy, Vol. 139, 398-411

Qing-Long Meng, Chong-il Lee, Hiroshi Kaneko, Yutaka Tamaura, 2012, Solar thermochemical process for hydrogen production via two-step water splitting cycle based on Ce1-xPrxO2-1 redox reaction, Thermochimica Acta, Vol. 532, 134-138

Qing-Long Meng, Chong-ilLee, SatoshiShigeta, HiroshiKaneko, YutakaTamaura, 2012, Solar hydrogen production using Ce1-xLixO2 solid solutions via a thermochemical, two-step water-splitting cycle, Journal of Solid State Chemistry, Vol. 194, 343-351

Quentin Bellouard, Stephane Abanades, Sylvain Rodat, Nathalie Dupassieux, 2017, Solar thermochemical gasification of wood biomass for syngas production in a hightemperature continuously-fed tubular reactor, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 42, 13486-13497

Quentin Bellouard, Sylvain Rodat, Stéphane Abanades, Serge Ravel, Pierre-Éric Frayssines, 2019, Design, simulation and experimental study of a directly-irradiated solar chemical reactor for hydrogen and syngas production from continuous solardriven wood biomass gasification, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 44, 19193-19205

R. Edwin Raj, Z. Robert Kennedy, B. C. Pillai, 2013, Optimization of process parameters in flash pyrolysis of waste tyres to liquid and gaseous fuel in a fluidized bed reactor, Energy Conversion and Management, Vol. 67, 145-151

R. Mullera, P.v.Zedtwitz, A.Wokaun, A. Steinfeld, 2003, Kinetic investigation on steam gasication of char coal under direct high-flux irradiation, Chemical Engineering



Science, Vol. 58, 5111-5119

R. Zheng, R. Diver, D. Caldwell, B. Fritz, R. Cameron, P. Humble, W. TeGrotenhuis,R. Dagle, R. Wegeng, 2015, Integrated solar thermochemical reaction system for steam methane reforming, Energy Procedia, Vol. 69, 1192-1200

Rahul Bhosale, Anand Kumar, Fares AlMomani, Ram B. Gupta, 2017, Solar thermochemical ZnO/ZnSO4 water splitting cycle for hydrogen production, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 42, 23474-23483

Rahul R. Bhosale, 2018, Thermodynamic efficiency analysis of zinc oxide based solar driven thermochemical H2O splitting cycle: Effect of partial pressure of O2, thermal reduction and H2O splitting temperatures, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 43, 14915-14924

Rahul R. Bhosale, 2019, Thermochemical H2 production via solar driven hybrid SrO/SrSO4 water splitting cycle, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 44, 118-127

Rahul R. Bhosale, 2019, Thermodynamic analysis of Ni-ferrite based solar thermochemical H2O splitting cycle for H2 production, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 44, 61-71

Rahul R. Bhosale, Anand Kumar, Leo J.P. van den Broeke, Shahd Gharbia, Dareen Dardor, Mehak Jilani, Jamila Folady, Mashail Shaif Al-Fakih, Mahsa Ali Tarsad, 2015, Solar hydrogen production via thermochemical iron oxide-iron sulfate water splitting cycle, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 40, 1639-1650

Rahul R. Bhosale, Gorakshnath Takalkar, Parag Sutar, Anand Kumar, Fares AlMomani, Majeda Khraisheh, 2019, A decade of ceria based solar thermochemical H2O/CO2 splitting cycle, International journal of hydrogen energy, Vol. 44, 34-60

Reinhard Rauch, Jitka Hrbek and Hermann Hofbauer, 2013, Biomass gasification for synthesis gas production and applications of the syngas, WIREs Energy Environ (doi: 10.1002/wene.97)

Reto Müller, Peter Haeberling, Robert D. Palumbo, 2006, Further advances toward the development of a direct heating solar thermal chemical reactor for the thermal dissociation of ZnO(s), Vol. 80, Issue 5, 500-511



(doi.org/10.1016/j.solener.2005.04.015)

Richard B. Diver, Nathan P. Siegel, Timothy A. Moss, James E. Miller, Lindsey Evans, Roy E. Hogan, Mark D. Allendorf, John N. Stuecker, Darryl L. James, 2008, Innovative Solar Thermochemical Water Splitting, SANDIA REPORT - SAND2008-0878

Richard J. Carrillo, Jonathan R. Scheffe, 2017, Advances and trends in redox materials for solar thermochemical fuel production, Solar Energy, Vol. 156, 3-20

Robert C. Pullar, Rui M. Novais, Ana P. F. Caetano, Maria Alexandra Barreiros, Stéphane Abanades, Fernando A. Costa Oliveira, 2019, A Review of Solar Thermochemical CO2 Splitting Using Ceria-Based Ceramics With Designed Morphologies and Microstructures, Review (frontiers in Chemistry), Vol. 7, Article 601, 1-34 (doi.org/10.3389/fchem.2019.00601)

Rohini Bala Chandran and Jane H. Davidson, 2016, Model of transport and chemical kinetics in a solar thermochemical reactor to split carbon dioxide, Chemical Engineering Science, Vol. 146, 302-315

Rohini Bala Chandran, Robert M. De Smith, Jane H. Davidson, 2015, Model of an integrated solar thermochemical reactor/reticulated ceramic foam heat exchanger for gas-phase heat recovery, International Journal of Heat and Mass Transfer, Vol. 81, 404-414

Ronald W. Missen, Charles A. Mims, Bradley A. Saville, 1998, Introduction to Chemical Reaction Engineering and Kinetics, John Wiley & Sons (ISBN: 9780471163398)

Rui Li, Kuo Zeng, Jose Soria, German Mazza, Daniel Gauthier, Rosa Rodriguez, Gilles Flamant, 2016, Product distribution from solar pyrolysis of agricultural and forestry biomass residues, Renewable Energy, Vol. 89, 27-35

S. Antony Raja, Z. Robert Kennedy, B. C. Pillai, C. Lindon Robert Lee, 2010, Flash pyrolysis of jatropha oil cake in electrically heated fluidized bed reactor, Vol. 35, Issue 7, 2819-2823

S. Lorentzou, C. Pagkoura, A. Zygogianni, G. Karagiannakis, A.G. Konstandopoulos, 2017, Thermochemical cycles over redox structured reactors, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 42, 19664-19682



S. Lorentzou, D. Dimitrakis, A. Zygogianni, G. Karagiannakis, A.G. Konstandopoulos, 2017, Thermochemical H2O and CO2 splitting redox cycles in a NiFe2O4 structured redox reactor - Design, development and experiments in a high flux solar simulator, Solar Energy, Vol. 155, 1462-1481

S. Lorentzou, G. Karagiannakis, C. Pagkoura, A. Zygogianni, A. G. Konstandopoulos, 2014, Thermochemical CO2 and CO2/H2O splitting over NiFe2O4 for solar fuels synthesis, Energy Procedia, Vol. 49, 1999-2008

S. Moller and R. Palumbo, 2001, Solar thermal decomposition kinetics of ZnO in the temperature range 1950-2400 K, Chemical Engineering Science, Vol. 56, 4505-4515

S. Tescari, N. Mazet, P. Neveu, 2010, Constructal method to optimize solar thermochemical reactor design, Solar Energy, Vol. 84, 1555-1566

Scott C. Rowe, Mark A. Wallace, Allan Lewandowski, Richard P. Fisher, W. Ray Cravey, David E. Clough, Illias Hischier, Alan W. Weimer, 2017, Experimental evidence of an observer effect in high-flux solar simulators, Solar Energy, Vol. 158, 889-897

Sebastian Viereck, Jonas Keller, AndreasHaselbacher, Zoran R. Jovanovic and Aldo Steinfeld, 2017, Assessment of Heat Exchangers for the Integration of Concentrated Solar Energy into the Catalytic Hydrothermal Gasification of Biomass, Energy Technol., Vol. 5, 2086-2099

Selvan Bellan, Koji Matsubara, Hyun Seok Cho, Nobuyuki Gokon, and Tatsuya Kodama, 2018, CFD-DEM investigation on flow and temperature distribution of ceria particles in a beam-down fluidized bed reactor, AIP Conference Proceedings 2033, 130003/1-130003/7

Selvan Bellan, Nobuyuki Gokon, Koji Matsubara, Hyun Seok Cho, Tatsuya Kodama, 2018, Heat transfer analysis of 5kWth circulating fluidized bed reactor for solar gasification using concentrated Xe light radiation, Energy, Vol. 160, 245-256

Selvan Bellan, Tatsuya Kodama, Koji Matsubara, Nobuyuki Gokon, Hyun Seok Cho, Kousuke Inoue, 2019, Heat transfer and particulate flow analysis of a 30 kW directly irradiated solar fluidized bed reactor for thermochemical cycling, Chemical Engineering Science, Vol. 203, 511-525

Sergio Morales, Rosa Miranda, Diana Bustos, Thania Cazares, Honghi Tran, 2014,



Solar biomass pyrolysis for the production of bio-fuels and chemical commodities, Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis, Vol. 109, 65-78

Simon KoumiNgoh, Donatien Njomo, 2012, An overview of hydrogen gas production from solar energy, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Vol. 16, 6782-6792

Souzana Lorentzou, Alexandra Zygogianni, Chrysoula Pagkoura, 2018, HYDROSOL-PLANT: Structured redox reactors for H2 production from solar thermochemical H2O splitting, AIP Conference Proceedings 2033, 130010/1-130010/11

Srirat Chuayboon, Stéphane Abanades, Sylvain Rodat and Houssame Boujjat, 2019, Experimental assessment of biomass feedstock gasification in a high-temperature continuous solar gasifier, AIP Conference Proceedings 2126, 180006-1-180006-9

Srirat Chuayboon, Stéphane Abanades, Sylvain Rodat, 2018, Experimental analysis of continuous steam gasification of wood biomass for syngas production in a hightemperature particle-fed solar reactor, Chemical Engineering & Processing: Process Intensification, Vol. 125, 253-265

Srirat Chuayboon, Stéphane Abanades, Sylvain Rodat, 2019, Insights into the influence of biomass feedstock type, particle size and feeding rate on thermochemical performances of a continuous solar gasification reactor, Renewable Energy, Vol. 130, 360-370

Srirat Chuayboon, Stéphane Abanades, Sylvain Rodat, 2019, Syngas production via solar-driven chemical looping methane reforming from redox cycling of ceria porous foam in a volumetric solar reactor, Chemical Engineering Journal, Vol. 356, 756-770

Stéphane Abanades and Laurie André, 2018, Design and demonstration of a high temperature solar-heated rotary tube reactor for continuous particles calcination, Applied Energy, Vol. 212, 1310-1320

Stéphane Abanades, 2019, Metal Oxides Applied to Thermochemical Water-Splitting for Hydrogen Production Using Concentrated Solar Energy, Chem. Engineering, Vol. 3, issue 63, 1-28 (doi:10.3390/chemengineering3030063)

Stéphane Abanades, Patrice Charvin, Gilles Flamant, 2007, Design and simulation of a solar chemical reactor for the thermal reduction of metal oxides: Case study of zinc oxide dissociation, Chemical Engineering Science, Vol. 62, 6323-6333



Stéphane Abanades, Patrice Charvin, Gilles Flamant, 2007, Design and simulation of a solar chemical reactor for the thermal reduction of metal oxides: Case study of zinc oxide dissociation, Vol. 62, Issue 22, 6323-6333 (doi.org/10.1016/j.ces.2007.07.042)

Stephane Abanades, Patrice Charvin, Gilles Flamant, Pierre Neveu, 2006, Screening of water-splitting thermochemical cycles potentially attractive for hydrogen production by concentrated solar energy, Energy, Vol. 31, 2805-2822

Sven Kluczka, Julian Eckstein, Spiros Alexopoulos, Christiane Vaeßen and Martin Roeb, 2014, Process simulation for solar steam and dry reforming, Energy Procedia, Vol. 49, 850-859

Sylvain Rodat, Ste´phane Abanades, Jean-Louis Sans, Gilles Flamant, 2010, A pilotscale solar reactor for the production of hydrogen and carbon black from methane splitting, International journal of hydrogen energy, Vol. 35, 7748-7758

T. Kodama, Y. Kondoh, R. Yamamoto, H. Andou, N. Satou, 2005, Thermochemical hydrogen production by a redox system of ZrO2-supported Co(II)-ferrite, Solar Energy, Vol. 78, 623-631

Tatsuya Kodama and Nobuyuki Gokon, 2007, Thermochemical Cycles for High-Temperature Solar Hydrogen Production, Chem. Rev., Vol. 107, Issue 10, 4048-4077 (https://doi.org/10.1021/cr050188a)

Tatsuya Kodama, Nobuyuki Gokon, Hyun Seok Cho, Koji Matsubara, Hiroshi Kaneko, Kazuya Senuma, Sumie Itoh and Shin-nosuke Yokota, 2017, Particles Fluidized Bed Receiver/Reactor Tests with Quartz Sand Particles Using a 100-kWth Beam-Down Solar Concentrating System at Miyazaki, AIP Conf. Proc., 1850, 100012-1–100012-8

Tatsuya Kodama, Nobuyuki Gokon, Hyun Seok Cho, Koji Matsubara, Tetsuro Etori, Akane Takeuchi, Shin-nosuke Yokota, and Sumie Ito, 2016, Particles Fluidized Bed Receiver/Reactor with a Beam-Down Solar Concentrating Optics: 30-kWth Performance Test Using a Big Sun-Simulator, AIP Conf. Proc., Vol. 1734, 120004-1– 120004-6

Tatsuya Kodama, Selvan Bellan, Nobuyuki Gokon, Hyun Seok Cho, 2017, Particle reactors for solar thermochemical processes, Solar Energy, Vol. 156, 113-132

Thomas A. Nickerson, Brandon J. Hathaway, Timothy M. Smith, Jane H. Davidson,



2015, Economic assessment of solar and conventional biomass gasification technologies: Financial and policy implications under feedstock and product gas price, Biomass and Bioenergy, Vol. 74, 47-57

Thomas Pregger, Daniela Graf, Wolfram Krewitt, Christian Sattler, Martin Roeb, Stephan Moller, 2009, Prospects of solar thermal hydrogen production processes, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 34, 4256-4267

Tom Melchior, Christopher Perkins, Paul Lichty, AlanW.Weimer, Aldo Steinfeld, 2009, Solar-driven biochar gasification in a particle-flow reactor, Chemical Engineering and Processing, Vol. 48, 1279-1287

Venkateswarlu Chintala, 2018, Production, upgradation and utilization of solar assisted pyrolysis fuels from biomass - A technical review, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Vol. 90, 120-130

Venkateswarlu Chintala, Suresh Kumar, Jitendra K. Pandey, Amit K. Sharma, Sagar Kumar, 2017, Solar thermal pyrolysis of non-edible seeds to biofuels and their feasibility assessment, Energy Conversion and Management, Vol. 153, 482-492

Victor Pozzobon, Sylvain Salvador, Jean Jacques Bézian, 2018, Biomass gasification under high solar heat flux: Advanced modelling, Fuel, Vol. 214, 300-313

Vincent M. Wheeler, Roman Bader, Peter B. Kreider, Morteza Hangi, Sophia Haussener, Wojciech Lipinski, 2017, Modelling of solar thermochemical reaction systems, Solar Energy, Vol. 156, 149-168

Vineet Singh Sikarwar, Ming Zhao, Peter Clough, Joseph Yao, Xia Zhong, Mohammad Zaki Memon, Nilay Shah, Edward J. Anthony and Paul S. Fennell, 2016, An overview of advances in biomass gasification, Energy Environ. Sci., Vol. 9, N.° 10, 2939-2977

Woei L. Saw, Peijun Guo, Philip J. van Eyk, Graham J. Nathan, 2017, Approaches to accommodate resource variability in the modelling of solar driven gasification processes for liquid fuels synthesis, Solar Energy, Vol. 156, 101-112

Xian Li, Ye Shen, Xiang Kan, Timothy Kurnia Hardiman, Yanjun Dai, Chi-Hwa Wang, 2018, Thermodynamic assessment of a solar/autothermal hybrid gasification CCHP system with an indirectly radiative reactor, Energy, Vol. 142, 201-214

Xiang Gao, Guanyu Liu, Ye Zhu, PeterKreider, Alicia Bayon, Thomas Gengenbach,



TengLu, Yun Liu, Jim Hinkley, Wojciech Lipiński, Antonio Tricoli, 2018, Earthabundant transition metal oxides with extraordinary reversible oxygen exchange capacity for efficient thermochemical synthesis of solar fuels, Nano Energy, Vol. 50, 347-358

Y. Okuhara, T. Kuroyama, T. Tsutsui, K. Noritake and T. Aoshima, 2015, A solar simulator for the measurement of heat collection efficiency of parabolic trough receivers, Energy Procedia 69 - SolarPACES 2014, 1911-1920

Y. Sun and JH. Edwards, 2015, Solar-to-fuel energy conversion analysis of solarised mixed reforming of methane, Energy Procedia, Vol. 69, 1828-1837

Yasuto Tanaka, Sennai Mesfun, Kentaro Umeki, Andrea Toffolo, Yutaka Tamaura, Kunio Yoshikawa, 2015, Thermodynamic performance of a hybrid power generation system using biomass gasification and concentrated solar thermal processes, Applied Energy, Vol. 160, 664-672

Yi Cheng Ng and Wojciech Lipinski, 2012, Thermodynamic analyses of solar thermal gasification of coal for hybrid solar-fossil power and fuel production, Energy, Vol. 44, 720-731

Youjun Lu, Liang Zhao, Liejin Guo, 2011, Technical and economic evaluation of solar hydrogen production by supercritical water gasification of biomass in China, International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, Vol. 36, 14349-14359

Yuanyuan Li, Na Zhang, Ruixian Cai, 2011, Low-CO2 Emission Solar/methanol Hybrid Power System, Energy Procedia, Vol. 14, 470-475

Yutaka Tamaura and Hiroshi Kaneko, 2005, Oxygen-releasing step of ZnFe2O4/(ZnO + Fe3O4)-system in air using concentrated solar energy for solar hydrogen production, Solar Energy, Vol. 78, 616-622

Zhang Bai, Qibin Liu, Jing Lei, Hui Hong, Hongguang Jin, 2017, New solar-biomass power generation system integrated a two-stage gasifier, Applied Energy, Vol. 194, 310-319

Zhang Bai, Qibin Liua, Hongqiang Li, Hongguang Jin, 2014, Performance analysis of a polygeneration system for methanol production and power generation with solarbiomass thermal gasification, Energy Procedia, Vol. 61, 1561-1564



Zhang Bai, Qibin Liu, Hui Hong, Hongguang Jin, 2016, Thermodynamics evaluation of a solar-biomass power generation system integrated a two-stage gasifier, Energy Procedia, Vol. 88, 368-374

Zohreh Ravaghi-Ardebili, Flavio Manenti, Michele Corbetta, Carlo Pirola, Eliseo Ranzi, 2015, Biomass gasification using low-temperature solar-driven steam supply, Renewable Energy, Vol. 74, 671-680